REVIEW ARTICLE

Review: Do engineered nanoparticles pose a significant threat to the aquatic environment?

T. M. Scown, R. van Aerle, and C. R. Tyler

Ecotoxicology and Aquatic Biology Research Group, Hatherly Laboratories, University of Exeter, Exeter, United Kingdom

Abstract

Nanotechnology is a rapidly growing industry of global economic importance, exploiting the novel characteristics of materials manufactured at the nanoscale. The properties of engineered nanoparticles (ENPs) that make them useful in a wide range of industrial applications, however, have led to concerns regarding their potential impact on human and environmental health. The aquatic environment is particularly at risk of exposure to ENPs, as it acts as a sink for most environmental contaminants. This paper critically evaluates what is currently known about sources and discharge of ENPs to the aquatic environment and how the physicochemical characteristics of ENPs affect their fate and behaviour and thus availability for uptake into aquatic organisms, and assesses reported toxicological effects. Having reviewed the ecotoxicological information, the conclusion is that whilst there are data indicating some nanoparticles have the potential to induce harm in exposed aguatic organisms, there is insufficient evidence for harm, for known/modelled environmental concentrations for almost all ENPs considered. This conclusion, however, must be balanced by the fact that there are significant gaps in our understanding on the fate and behaviour of ENPs in the aquatic environment. Greater confidence in the assessments on ENP impacts in aquatic systems to enable effective comparisons across studies urgently requires more standardised approaches for ENP hazard identification, and critically, more thorough characterisations on the exposed particles. There is also an urgent need for the advancement of tools and techniques that can accurately quantify and visualise uptake of nanoparticles into biological tissues.

Keywords: Behaviour; fish; toxicology; uptake

Contents

Abstract	653
Introduction	654
Sources and routes of entry of nanoparticles to the aquatic environment	654
Behaviour of ENPs in the aquatic environment	655
Toxicological effects of nanoparticles	656
Effects of nanoparticles in microbes and algae	657
Effects of nanoparticles in aquatic invertebrates	657
Effects of nanomaterials in fish	658
Carbon nanomaterials	658
Metal/metal oxide nanoparticles	659
Silver nanoparticles	660
Copper nanoparticles	660
Ceria nanoparticles	660
Aluminium nanoparticles	660
Studies with other nanoparticle types	660
Standardised approaches for nanoparticle effects assessments	
Dose metrics and particle features affecting toxicity	661

Address for Correspondence: C. R. Tyler, Ecotoxicology and Aquatic Biology Research Group, Hatherly Laboratories, University of, Exeter, Prince of Wales Road, Exeter, EX4 4PS, United Kingdom. E-mail: c.r.tyler@exeter.ac.uk

ISSN 1040-8444 print/ISSN 1547-6898 online © 2010 Informa UK Ltd DOI: 10.3109/10408444.2010.494174

⁽Received 13 November 2009; revised 24 March 2010; accepted 14 May 2010)

Size and surface area	
Surface chemistry	
Functional groups	
Coatings	
Charge and aggregation	
Particle chemistry and solubility	
Shape	
Photochemistry	
Preparation methods	
Presence of other compounds	
Environmental parameters	
The future	
Declaration of interest	
References	

Introduction

Worldwide investment in the nanotechnology industry is currently in the US\$ billions and the sale of so-called 'nanoenabled' products is projected to reach US\$ trillions, emphasising the global economic importance of the industry (Lux Research Inc., 2009; Schmidt, 2009). Global funding into nanotechnology research and development in 2008 reached \$18.2 billion, led by the United States and Japan (Lux Research Inc., 2009) and in the Seventh Framework Programme (2009–2013) the European Union (EU) will be investing approximately €600 million annually to nanotechnology research funding (Technology Transfer Centre, Institute of Nanotechnology, 2007). In the UK alone, there are already over 600 micro- and nanotechnology companies (Nanotechnology Knowledge Transfer Network, 2009).

The diversity of potential applications means that nanotechnology will inevitably yield considerable benefits to society in terms of general consumer products and health care. However, as the industry grows and the number of nanoparticle types and applications increase, so does the likelihood that they will be released into the environment, and in significant quantities. Due to their extremely small size and unusual physical properties, the behaviour of engineered nanoparticles (ENPs) in the environment, their uptake, distribution, and effects within the bodies of living organisms is likely to be different when compared to conventional xenobiotics. In recent years, this realisation has generated considerable concern from both government bodies and scientists regarding the possible negative impacts nanotechnology may have on human and environmental health. Investigation of possible effects in humans has started to receive significant attention, but less effort has been directed towards the possible environmental implications (Colvin, 2003; Dowling et al., 2004; Klaine et al., 2008; Oberdörster et al., 2005; Owen and Handy, 2007; Williams et al., 2005).

This review paper assesses, critically, what is currently known about the potential impact of ENPs on the aquatic environment, covering what is known regarding the likely sources, (predicted) concentrations, fate and behaviour in aquatic systems, their bioavailability and toxicity to aquatic organisms, and features of nanoparticles that may affect their toxicity. The paper concludes with a perspective on future research needs for the development of appropriate risk assessment strategies for ENPs to protect the aquatic environment and more harmonised approaches for effectively advancing our understanding on the (eco)toxicity of ENPs.

Sources and routes of entry of nanoparticles to the aquatic environment

The fate and behaviour of both natural and nanoparticulate materials generated from anthropogenic activity in the environment has been the subject of study for many years (Klaine et al., 2008; Lead and Wilkinson, 2006; Peters et al., 1997; Sioutas et al., 2005). Until recently, however, little work has been conducted on ENPs in the environment and consequently little is known about the concentrations of ENPs in air, soils, or water, or on their transport and fate. Modelling studies have been undertaken to start to address this shortfall and estimate the likely load of ENPs in various environmental compartments (Boxall et al., 2008; Mueller and Nowack, 2008). In this work, a model proposed by Boxall and colleagues (2008) included assessments on exposure routes, and established an inventory of consumer products containing ENPs and their concentrations in the United Kingdom. Predicted exposure concentrations for TiO₂ ENPs were 7 mg m⁻³ for persons applying sunscreen (via inhalation) and atmospheric exposure levels to CeO₂ derived from diesel vehicle emissions were 6×10^{-7} mg m⁻³. Another model developed by Mueller and Nowack (2008) focused on estimating the concentrations of silver and TiO₂ ENPs and carbon nanotubes into the various environmental compartments in Switzerland. Their model considered global production volume, production volume in product categories, release of particles from products, and flow coefficients of ENPs between the different environmental compartments as input parameters. From that work, predicted atmospheric concentrations of ENPs released through use of sprays and cleaning agents and abrasion of nanoparticle containing products were 1.7×10^{-3} , 1.5×10^{-3} , and $1.5 \times 10^{-3} \,\mu\text{g m}^{-3}$ for silver ENPs, TiO₂ ENPs, and carbon nanotubes, respectively. Direct comparisons between the estimates for exposures to TiO_2 (the common study particle) derived from the two models cannot be drawn, as the exposure routes considered differed. As yet, there are no measured atmospheric concentrations available for any of these ENPs. Air contains large numbers of nano-sized particles (1–30,000 particles cm⁻¹) (Oberdörster, 2001) and as a consequence detecting a relatively low number of ENPs in the air against a high background level of other particles is challenging and reliable methods to do so are not yet available.

Considering sources of ENPs to soils, direct routes of entry are via degradation of products containing ENPs in landfill, through accidental spills from factories, and runoff from road surfaces (Dowling et al., 2004), but there are no studies that have quantified these inputs. Entry for some ENPs into the soil can also occur via direct application, when ENPs are used for the remediation of soils contaminated with heavy metal ions, polychlorinated hydrocarbons, pesticides, and radionuclides (Zhang, 2003). This technology has already progressed to full-scale commercial use for zero-valent iron nanoparticles (Tratnyek and Johnson, 2006) with applications in the form of slurries, with concentrations in the order of grams per litre (Zhang, 2003), or injected into the soil to form a colloidal reactive barriers (Giasuddin et al., 2007). Major sources of silver, TiO₂, and carbon nanotube ENPs to soils are predicted to be via run-off through use of paints and cleaning agents and sprays. Release and subsequent deposition of airborne ENPs may offer a further route of entry into soils. In the Swiss studies conducted by Mueller and Nowack (2008), predicted soil concentrations for silver ENPs, TiO ENPs, and carbon nanotubes were 0.02, 0.4, and 0.01 μ g kg⁻¹ of soil, respectively.

Surface waters receive pollutants from atmospheric deposition, leaching from soil and through direct inputs, such as wastewater discharges, and all of these provide routes for ENP entry. Surface water bodies can also import water from groundwater reservoirs (Schaller and Fan, 2009), transporting with it pollutants, including ENPs (Caruso and Dawson, 2009). Given these diverse input sources, the aquatic environment is highly susceptible to contamination with certain ENPs. Although methods for detecting and characterizing ENPs in natural waters, involving field flow fractionation coupled to inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry, are being developed (Dubascoux et al., 2008; Hassellöv and Stolpe, 2007), they are still in their infancy and again, as for the air and soil, information on levels of ENPs in aquatic environments is scarce. In the model by Mueller and Nowack (2008) estimated concentrations of silver and TiO₂ nanoparticles and carbon nanotubes in freshwaters were 0.3, 0.7, and 0.0005 µg L⁻¹, respectively. In a scenario of high emission of TiO_{2} , however, the model predicted levels up to 16 µg L⁻¹. The major sources of TiO₂ into surface water systems are predicted to derive from cosmetics and coatings, disposed paints and sprays, and abrasion of ENP-containing metals and plastics via run-off and wastewater treatment works (WWTWs). A major source of silver nanoparticles is from the washing of fabrics that have been impregnated with silver

as an antimicrobial agent. A study by Benn and Westerhoff (2008) found that socks contained up to 1360 µg silver per gram of material, and that both colloidal and ionic silver leached out into the washing water at concentrations of up to 1.3 mg L⁻¹ after successive 24-hour immersions. Wastewater and effluents from factories producing raw nanoparticles and nano-enabled products are likely to be a major point source for contamination into the aquatic environment, but studies of this nature have not been forthcoming. In a study by Limbach et al. (2008) a model WWTW plant was used to illustrate that the majority of cerium oxide (CeO_a) nanoparticles adhered to the clearing sludge that was retained within the plant; however, up to 6 wt % of the particles were found in the exit stream. Surface charge and addition of stabilizing surfactants, used routinely in nanoparticle-derived products, caused a significant increase in the levels of cerium oxide found in the treated effluent. This demonstrates that passage through WWTWs cannot guarantee the removal of ENPs from the discharged wastewater.

Kaegi et al. (2008) have provided the only published measurements of ENPs (TiO₂ nanoparticles) entering the aquatic environment via runoff, in this case derived from the detachment from new and aged facade paints via natural weathering. Concentrations of titanium from nanoparticles in the runoff collected from directly beneath newly painted and aged facades were approximately 550 and 300 μ g L⁻¹, respectively. In that study, measured concentrations of TiO₂ in samples of urban runoff at a point of entry into a stream was approximately 300 μ g L⁻¹. The principal findings from this work are in agreement with the model proposed by Mueller and Nowack (2008) that suggested weathering of paints containing ENPs could be responsible for significant discharges of ENPs into the aquatic environment.

Behaviour of ENPs in the aquatic environment

The behaviour of naturally occurring nanoparticulate and colloidal matter in natural waters and soils has been studied for many years. Colloids are usually defined as material with one dimension between 1 nm and 1 μ m and in natural aquatic systems, are a complex aquatic mixture including viruses and bacteria, natural organic matter (NOM) such as humic acids (HAs), protein and polysaccharide exudates from microbes, and inorganic matter such as oxides of iron, manganese, aluminium, and silicon (Klaine et al., 2008; Lead and Wilkinson, 2006). ENPs entering aquatic systems will thus become components of these colloids and their subsequent behaviour and transport will depend both on physicochemical characteristics of the aqueous media and interactions with other colloidal components.

The stability of colloidal suspensions is determined by the interaction between attractive and repulsive forces, which are governed by surface charges of the colloidal material. These interactions are detailed by the DLVO theory (Derjaguin and Landau, 1941; Verwey and Overbeek, 1948), which describes the forces between charged surfaces interacting in a liquid medium. Here, the effects of van der Waals attraction and the

electrostatic repulsion due to a double layer of counter-ions that surround insoluble particles in a liquid suspension are combined. Colloids carry an electrical charge, which produces a force of mutual electrostatic repulsion between adjacent particles. If the charge is high enough, the colloids will remain discrete, and are stabilised in suspension. Reducing or eliminating the charge causes the colloids to agglomerate and settle out of suspension or form interconnected matrices.

Colloids therefore have a propensity to adsorb to particulate matter and to aggregate into particles that may be >1 µm in size, leading to sedimentation (Klaine et al., 2008). Recently, a number of studies have emerged where the physicochemical factors relating to the aquatic media have been investigated to determine their role in the formation of aggregates and the size of ENP aggregates that form. Dosedependent increases in ENP aggregate formation have consistently been found to be associated with increases in cation concentration in the medium (0.1-100 mM) (Domingos et al., 2009; Fang et al., 2009; Wang et al., 2008b). Aggregate formation has also been found to be dependent on the concentration of dissolved organic carbon (Fang et al., 2009), humic acid (Baalousha et al., 2008), and fulvic acid (Domingos et al., 2009) as well as the pH of the aquatic medium (Baalousha et al., 2008; Domingos et al., 2009; Fang et al., 2009).

These findings have major implications in terms of exposure of aquatic organisms as aggregation and sedimentation of ENPs reduces the likelihood of transport within the water column (Baalousha et al., 2008). This suggests lower transport of ENPs in cation-rich marine and estuarine environments (Keller et al., 2010) and thus sediment-dwelling and benthic organisms may be more prone to exposure than pelagic species (Johnston et al., 2010). Alterations in these conditions, however, may favour the stabilisation of ENPs in the water column, giving them the potential for uptake by aquatic organisms and transport within water systems. General models for predicting this behaviour have yet to be developed (Baalousha et al., 2008).

The physicochemical characteristics of the ENPs themselves are also key elements in determining the behaviour of ENPs, and thus bioavailability to organisms, in the aquatic environment. The zeta potential on the surface of the ENPs has been shown to influence aggregation behaviour, with values closer to zero point charge (0 mV) leading to increased aggregation (Fang et al., 2009). The presence of functional groups and coatings on the surfaces of ENPs are also likely to influence how ENPs interact with each other and other components of the aquatic medium, and thus play a part in determining their stability.

The interaction of nanoparticles with organic matter, such as humic and fulvic acids in particular, is now receiving considerable interest, in order to better understand how these interactions might affect both the stability ENPs in aquatic media, but also their ability to bind and act as co-transporters of other pollutants. Colloidal material from natural waters has been found to be coated by films of organic material and since particle surface charges and force interactions between particles are dominated by adsorbed layers, this has important implications for understanding mechanisms by which colloids might bind trace elements and pollutants (Lead et al., 2005).

It has been shown that adsorption of HA to various metal oxide nanoparticles (TiO_2 , aluminium oxide [Al_2O_3], and zinc oxide [ZnO]) can result in a decrease in particle zeta potential, suggesting that HA-coated nano-oxides could be more easily dispersed and suspended and more stable in solution than uncoated ones because of their enhanced electrostatic repulsion (Yang et al., 2009). A number of studies have also shown that various ENP types with applied coatings of HAs showed enhanced sorption for organic chemicals such as polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (Hu et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2008a; Yang and Xing, 2009).

Advancing our understanding on the ecotoxicology of ENPs urgently requires a better understanding on the characteristics and behaviour of ENPs in aquatic systems and their interaction with other particles in natural waters. In turn this will allow for a better assessment of the nature of the ENPs to which study organisms are being exposed and their likely bioavailability.

Toxicological effects of nanoparticles

The unusual properties that materials possess at the nanoscale may result in effects within the environment and interactions with living organisms that are exaggerated or unexpected compared with their bulkier counterparts. In addition, their small size means they may be able to bypass barriers that prohibit the entry of other xenobiotics, allowing them entry to cells of living organisms, through membranes and junctions between cells. This, coupled with their enhanced reactivity, may mean ENPs have the potential to induce adverse cellular effects and cause harm to living organisms.

The link between mesothelioma and asbestos exposure (Elmes et al., 1965; Fowler et al., 1964) prompted much research to elucidate the effects of exposure to ultrafine particulate matter on human respiratory health (Peters et al., 1997; Sioutas et al., 2005). Many studies conducted in rodent models have now established that ultrafine particles, now synonymous with nanoparticles, are capable of inducing adverse effects in the lungs (Donaldson et al., 1990; Driscoll et al., 1991, 1995; Kusaka et al., 1990; Lam et al., 1985) and this has set a precedent for toxicity studies using ENPs. As a consequence, until very recently, the majority of nanotoxicology studies conducted have been inhalation-based studies in terrestrial vertebrates, with comparatively less attention paid to exposure of organisms living in other environmental compartments. Now, however, studies are emerging exploring the exposure effects of ENPs on aquatic organisms, investigating potential routes of uptake, translocation, fate, and effects in the body, as well as how the characteristics of the ENPs and the surrounding exposure medium affect uptake and effect. The next section in this review provides a critical analysis on the reported findings for exposure effects of ENPs on aquatic organisms, including microbes, algae, invertebrates (Daphnia magna and Ceriodaphnia dubia), and predominantly fish.

Effects of nanoparticles in microbes and algae

Bacterial populations account for a large proportion of the primary production and carbon flux within the aquatic environment (Cole, 1999). They therefore play an important role in regulation of key processes within these systems, and disruption to these populations and their activities is likely to impact other organisms that share their environments.

There is some evidence to suggest that a number of different carbon-based nanoparticle types demonstrate antibacterial activity. Suspensions of fullerene (C_{60}) in water prepared by a variety of methods have been shown to have antibacterial effects to Bacillus subtilis (Lyon et al., 2006) at concentrations of between 0.1 and 1 mg L^{-1} and *Escherichia coli* at 140 μ M (Brunet et al., 2009) and the antibacterial activity has been demonstrated to be caused by the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Brunet et al., 2009). Exposure to C_{60} suspensions has also been shown to cause changes to bacterial diversity in soil-dwelling bacterial populations at concentrations of 5–10 mg kg⁻¹ soil (Johansen et al., 2008). Interaction of C₆₀ with soil and natural organic matter (e.g. humic acid) has been demonstrated to reduce its antibacterial activities, suggesting that the presence of abiotic and biotic material in natural aquatic systems may limit the potential impacts of C_{ao} on microbial activity (Li et al., 2008).

Carbon nanotubes have also been shown to exhibit antimicrobial activity (Kang et al., 2007; Simon-Deckers et al., 2009), with membrane damage resulting from direct contact with single-walled nanotubes as the likely mechanism for cell death (Kang et al., 2007). It has also been shown that sensitivity to carbon nanotubes is dependent on the strain of bacteria. Exposure to both unpurified and purified multiwalled carbon nanotubes at 100 mg L⁻¹ caused a 50% reduction in survival of *E. coli* but no change to the survival of cultures of *Cupriavidus metallidurans* CH34 (Simon-Deckers et al., 2009).

The antibacterial properties of various metal oxide nanoparticles such as TiO_2 , ZnO, CeO_2 , and Al_2O_3 are well established. Toxicity of metal oxide nanoparticles to bacteria has been suggested to be dependent on chemical composition, size, surface charge, and shape (Jones et al., 2008; Simon-Deckers et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2007a), ability to generate reactive oxygen species (Adams et al., 2006; Verran et al., 2007) or cause oxidative stress (Thill et al., 2006), and their photocatalytic activity (Adams et al., 2006; Jones et al., 2008; Kuhn et al., 2003).

A considerable amount of work has been done on the effects of silver ENPs on bacterial populations given that silver has known antibacterial properties, and the increasing use of silver ENPs in industrial applications and consumer products (Chen and Schluesener, 2008). Like metal oxide nanoparticles, the antibacterial effects of silver nanoparticles have been correlated with production of reactive oxygen species (Choi and Hu, 2008) as well as with the presence of Ag⁺ ions on the surface of the particles (Lok et al., 2007). Differences in susceptibility according to the strain of bacteria have also been demonstrated (Jayesh et al., 2008), with nitrifying bacteria

shown as particularly sensitive (Choi et al., 2008). Contrasting with this a study examining the effects of silver nanoparticles in estuarine sediments found no evidence in changes in bacterial diversity as a result of exposure (Bradford et al., 2009).

Algal populations also play an important role as primary producers in the aquatic environment. The majority of studies on algae have focussed on establishing toxicity dose-response relationships. Titanium dioxide nanoparticles have been shown be toxic to *Pseudokirchneriella subcapitata* at concentrations of between 1 and 5 mg L⁻¹ (Aruoja et al., 2009; Hall et al., 2009) but only at 44 mg L⁻¹ for *Desmodesmus subspicatus* (Hund-Rinke and Simon, 2006). In other studies at comparable exposure concentrations, however, an absence of any algal toxicity for TiO₂ exposure has been reported (Griffitt et al., 2008; Velzeboer et al., 2008). Collectively these studies not only suggest potentially differential sensitivities of algal species to TiO₂ exposure, but also illustrate differences in exposure regimes and TiO₂ nanoparticle types may profoundly influence their toxicity to algae.

Dissolved metal ions arising from various nanoparticle types, rather than the nanoparticles themselves, has been implicated as the cause of toxicity in studies conducted on *P. subcapitata* (Aruoja et al., 2009; Franklin et al., 2007; Griffitt et al., 2008) and *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii* (Navarro et al., 2008). Nevertheless, Navarro and colleagues established that not all the toxicity they observed in an exposure of *C. reinhardtii* to silver nanoparticles could be attributed to Ag⁺.

These studies on exposures of microorganisms and algae to nanoparticles suggest that many nanoparticle types have the potential to have adverse effects and, for microorganisms, to affect population composition. Such effects could clearly in turn have implications for higher organisms living in those environments.

Effects of nanoparticles in aquatic invertebrates

Daphnid organisms are filter feeders and are thus especially susceptible to many xenobiotics compared with other pelagic aquatic animals. Daphnids are, in turn, used routinely as bioindicators for pollutants in aquatic systems and for aquatic toxicity testing. Exposure of daphnids, and other aquatic invertebrates, to carbon-based nanoparticles has been associated with a number of detrimental effects. These effects have often been linked to the chemical nature of the nanoparticles but sometimes also the preparation method for the nanoparticles. As an example, fullerenes prepared by either sonication of the exposure medium or filtered in tetrahydrofuran (THF) with subsequent evaporation of the THF have been found to cause significant mortality in exposed Daphnia magna. Filtered fullerenes in THF, however, were shown to be markedly more toxic, causing 100% mortality at 800 ppb, compared with sonicated fullerenes in aqueous solutions, where there was a 65% mortality at the highest tested dose of 9 ppm. Total removal of the THF from the exposure medium was not demonstrated, so it is possible that some of the toxicity observed in the filtered fullerene may have been attributable to THF (Lovern and Klaper, 2006). In another study with *D. magna*, by the same research group, exposure to fullerene dispersed in THF affected heart rate, and exposure to fullerene/THF or a water-soluble fullerene ($C_{60}H_xC_{70}H_x$) induced alterations in behaviours and this was associated with increased risk for predation and reproductive decline. In this case the elimination of THF from the exposure medium was demonstrated, suggesting the biological effects seen were in fact due to the fullerene compounds and not THF (Lovern et al., 2007).

Fullerene suspensions (prepared by stirring) have also been found to cause a delay in moulting and a reduced number of offspring at exposure concentrations of 2.5 and 5ppm, respectively, after a 21-day exposure (Oberdörster et al., 2006). Exposures of the estuarine meiobenthic copepod *Amphiascus tenuiremis* to fractions of 'as prepared' singlewalled carbon nanotubes (SWCNTs) was shown to cause increased mortality, reduced fertilisation rates, and reduced moulting success (Templeton et al., 2006), but none of these effects were shown for exposure to purified SWCNTs, suggesting that effects were due to the preparation method and not ENPs.

Considering metal oxide-based ENPs, exposures of daphnids to TiO₂ nanoparticles have shown varied results with respect to toxicity, which, like the carbon-based nanoparticles, tends to vary with both the preparation method for the TiO₂ exposure and the physicochemical characteristics of the particles themselves. In one study, sonicated TiO_a nanoparticles were shown to cause a 9% mortality in Daphnia magna at 500 ppm whereas TiO₂ filtered in THF had an LC₅₀ of 5.5 ppm and caused 100% mortality at 10ppm (Lovern and Klaper, 2006). In another study, 25-nm TiO, nanoparticles (NPs) comprised predominantly of anatase TiO₂ crystals and 100-nm 100% anatase TiO₂ were both found to cause immobilisation of exposed daphnia, although the 25-nm NPs were markedly more potent at comparable concentrations (Hund-Rinke and Simon, 2006). Illumination of the exposure vessels containing these daphnids at 250 W increased immobilisation rates (73% for the 25-nm particles $[2.5 \text{ mg L}^{-1}]$ and 30% for the 100-nm TiO_{2} particles [1.5 mg L⁻¹]) (Hund-Rinke and Simon, 2006). Contrasting with these findings, other studies with Daphnia magna have shown little effect of exposure to TiO₂ nanoparticles. Examples include exposure to 2 ppm 30-nm TiO₂ particles caused no change in either a suite of behaviours or heart rate (Lovern et al., 2007), and exposures to 7-nm and 20-nm TiO₂ particles at 1 mg ml⁻¹ caused no effects on reproduction or mortality (Lee et al., 2009). In the same study, exposures to cerium oxide nanoparticles (15 nm and 30 nm) were found to induce DNA strand breaks in D. magna. Parallel studies with those conducted in D. Magna and adopting identical exposure concentrations found no effect on reproduction, growth, or mortality in adult/larval aquatic midges Chironomus riparius (Lee et al., 2009). A recent study on the marine polychaete Arenicola marina showed uptake of TiO₂ particles (25 nm) from the sediment via the alimentary canal, but provided no evidence for transfer across the gut wall (Galloway et al., 2009). Limited work has been carried out on the effects of other nanoparticle types in aquatic invertebrates; however, an exposure of *Ceriodaphnia dubia* to quantum dots showed no mortality for concentrations up to 110 ppb (Bouldin et al., 2008). These authors did, however, show transfer of quantum dots to *C. dubia* from dosed algae, illustrating the potential for trophic transfer (Bouldin et al., 2008).

In summary effects assessments for ENPs on microbes, algae, and aquatic invertebrates vary widely, even for a single ENP type. Although there is some evidence for adverse effects, there has been a lack of consistency in these observations, which may derive from differences in the materials used in the different laboratories conducting these studies (generally there has been a lack of comprehensive characterisation data to make direct comparisons of the exposure scenarios), and throughout, effects reported occur at concentrations exceeding anything that is likely to occur in natural waters.

Effects of nanomaterials in fish

Fish are widely used as sentinels for chemical exposure and effects in the aquatic environment and in chemical testing guidelines, and therefore, not surprisingly, have been adopted for assessing ENPs in the aquatic environment. Potential routes of uptake for ENPs in fish include absorption/uptake from the water, or sediment for demersal species, via the gill or skin epithelia, or as a result of dietary exposure and drinking or via the gut epithelia (Handy et al., 2008).

Carbon nanomaterials

One of the first in vivo exposure studies of fish to ENPs was with fullerenes. Exposing juvenile largemouth bass Micropterus salmoides (Oberdörster, 2004) was reported to induce oxidative stress in the brain. In that study, however, THF was used as a dispersion solvent and the amount of residual THF in the exposure water, which could complicate the biological effects analysis, was not quantified. Considering the solvent issue further, Henry et al. (2007) undertook an exposure of larval zebrafish, to fullerenes dispersed in THF, with parallel controls of THF that was subsequently evaporated off prior to the fish exposures. They showed that a THF oxidation product, γ -butyrolactone, was produced that had an LC_{zo} of 47 ppm, suggesting that the effects observed in fish exposed to fullerene prepared in this way may be attributable to this degradation product, rather than the fullerenes. In another study where zebrafish were exposed to fullerenes prepared in solvents (benzene, acetone, and THF), effects reported included delays in embryonic and larval development, decreased survival and larval hatch rates and pericardial oedema (Zhu et al., 2007), but again the solvent preparation method may have contributed to the effects seen. Exposure of fathead minnow to fullerenes prepared by a long-term stirring method (solvent free) found no effects on a suite of cytochrome P450 (CYP) enzymes (CYP1A, CYP2K1, CYP2M1) in the livers of exposed fish (Oberdorster et al., 2006). Shinohara et al. (2009) showed that there was no uptake of fullerenes (4.5 mg L⁻¹), prepared solvent free, into the brains of exposed European carp Cyprinus carpio, but lipid peroxidation was

induced when the fullerene preparation was applied directly to a carp brain homogenates in vitro. Chronic exposure (32 days) of goldfish Carassius auratus to a solvent-free preparation of fullerenes (0.04–1.0 mg L⁻¹) resulted in significant induction of antioxidant enzymes superoxide dismutase and catalase and depletion of GSH in the gills and liver. Lipid peroxidation was increased only in the liver and there was an inhibitory effect on fish growth (Zhu et al., 2008b). It is difficult to harmonise the findings from the studies undertaken on fullerenes, again because of differences in particle preparation, exposure methods, and limited particle characterisations. Some of the most comprehensive in vitro studies, undertaken by Zhu et al. (2008b), suggest that oxidative stress is a likely effect in some biological compartments, but whether fullerene uptake in vivo into any body tissue is sufficient to induce harmful effects has not been proven for any exposure. Also, again without exception, the exposure regimes far exceed anything that is likely to be found in the natural environment, even in the most polluted waters.

There are now a series of studies that have investigated the biological effects of carbon nanotubes in zebrafish embryos. SWCNTs and double-walled carbon nanotubes (DWCNTs) have been shown caused hatching delay at concentrations over 120 and 240 mg L⁻¹, respectively; however, even at these huge exposure concentrations there were no effects on embryo morphology and 99% of the embryos hatched by 72 hour post fertilisation (hpf). The delay to hatching was attributed to trace levels of residual cobalt and nickel catalysts in the CNTs. Carbon black nanoparticles were similarly found not to affect hatching at similar exposure concentrations (Cheng et al., 2007). Exposure of the larvae of the amphibian Xenopus laevis to DWCNTs at very high concentrations found no genotoxicity and the acute toxicity seen at all concentrations was related to physical blockages of the gills and digestive tract (Mouchet et al., 2008).

In contrast with the above studies, an exposure of juvenile rainbow trout *Oncorhynchus mykiss* via the water to SWCNTs has been reported to induce a dose-dependent increases in mucus secretion, oedema, altered mucocytes, and hyperplasia in the gills as well as an increase in Na⁺,K⁺-ATPase activity in this tissue at concentrations of 0.1, 0.25, or 0.5 mg L⁻¹ (Smith et al., 2007). Thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS) were decreased in the gill, brain, and liver and increases in glutathione (GSH) were noted in the gills and livers, suggesting evidence of lipid peroxidation and oxidative stress in these tissues (Smith et al., 2007).

Studies on fish embryos with MWCNTs have shown dosedependent effects on mortality and hatching success and tissue level effects, including deformation of the notochord, bradycardia, slowed blood flow, and apoptosis (Asharani et al., 2008). At an exposure of 200 μ g MWCNT mL⁻¹ there was 100% mortality. Microinjection of fluorescently labeled MWCNTs into zebrafish embryos at the 1-cell stage found no effects either on larval development or on adult reproduction; however, the survival of the second generation larvae to 14 days post hatch was 50% lower by than in control fish. The results of these studies suggest that some carbonbased nanoparticles, such as fullerenes and nanotubes, have the capacity to induce toxicity to aquatic vertebrates, both as a function of their chemistry by inducing oxidative stress and lipid peroxidation and as a result of their aggregation causing physical blockages (Mouchet et al., 2008), but not at concentrations likely to be found in most (if not, any) aquatic environment.

Metal/metal oxide nanoparticles

Exposures to TiO₂ nanoparticles have so far found them to be relatively non-toxic to fish. Studies by Griffitt et al. (2008) found no effects in zebrafish embryos or in adults exposed to 30 nm TiO₂ (20% rutile and 80% anatase crystals) at concentrations up to 10 mg L⁻¹ and 1000 µg L⁻¹, respectively. Other studies have reached similar conclusions, showing a lack of toxicity of TiO₂ to zebrafish embryos and larvae (Zhu et al., 2008). Hall et al. (2009) recently calculated an LC₅₀ for TiO₂ nanoparticles greater than 500 mg L⁻¹ in fathead minnow *Pimephales promelas*.

Contrasting with these collective findings, Federici et al. (2007) reported that a 14-day semi-static exposure of rainbow trout to comparable concentrations of TiO₂ nanoparticles reported in the studies above resulted in gill oedema and thickening of the gill lamellae, as well as decreases in Na⁺,K⁺-ATPase activity in the gills and intestine. Concentrationdependent increases of TBARS in the gills, intestine, and brain were reported along with increases in GSH in the gills, suggesting evidence of oxidative stress, although a depletion of GSH was observed in the liver (Federici et al., 2007). This study reported transient and marginal increases in the content of liver and spleen TiO₂, but this was complicated by the fact that levels were close to the detection limits for the analytical approach used, an issue of key concern for all studies of this nature on TiO₂. In another study that exposed rainbow trout to TiO₂ via the water, at concentrations up to 5000 μ g L⁻¹, found no uptake into a wide range of tissues (gills, liver, blood, brain, gut, skin), or any evidence for biological effects (Johnston et al., 2010). Moger et al. (2008) used coherent anti-Stokes Raman scattering (CARS) as an imaging technique to demonstrate that the gills are capable of taking up TiO₂ from the water, albeit at an extremely low rate, isolating TiO₂ within gill cells. TiO₂ nanoparticles have also been measured in the gills and gut of carp exposed simultaneously to TiO₂ with heavy metals (arsenic and cadmium), but the heavy metals are likely to have affected the uptake of TiO, (Sun et al., 2009; Zhang et al., 2007b). In oral exposures of rainbow trout to TiO₂ nanoparticles (up to 100 mg kg⁻¹) no accumulation of titanium in the blood, brain, gills, skin, liver, or gall bladder was observed and there were no significant effects on growth, haematological parameters or TBARS in the gill, intestine, or liver across the studies combined (Handy et al., 2008; Johnston et al., 2010). Overall, there are no convincing data that exposure to TiO₂, via the water or diet, at realistic exposure concentrations have obvious health implications for fish.

Silver nanoparticles

Exposure of zebrafish embryos to silver nanoparticles has been shown to induce dose-dependent increases in mortality and cause hatching delays, deformations of the notochord (including expression of Sel N1, a gene associated with notochord development), slow blood flow, and induce pericardial oedema and cardiac arrhythmia (for particles between 5 and 20 nm (Asharani et al., 2008b; Yeo and Kang, 2008). In their work Asharani et al. capped the silver particles with starch or bovine serum albumin (BSA) to aid dispersion.

Unlike the aggregates of carbon nanotubes, which appear unable to pass through chorion pores, silver nanoparticles of 5 and 46 nm have been shown to be transported in and out of chorion pore channels by Brownian diffusion (Lee et al., 2007). Indeed, Asharani et al. (2008b) used transmission electron microscopy (TEM) to show the presence of silver nanoparticles in the brain, heart, yolk, and blood in silver nanoparticle-exposed zebrafish embryos. An issue of uncertainty with respect to the toxicity of silver nanoparticles via aqueous expose is whether it is the particles themselves that are toxic, the silver ions they release, or a combination of both. Yeo and Kang (2008) in their work confirmed the presence of silver ions (Ag⁺) in the exposure media to which they attributed the detrimental effects on the zebrafish embryos. In another study, silver ions were found to be over 300 times more toxic to zebrafish fry (on a mass basis) compared with silver nanoparticles (Griffitt et al., 2008). A very recent study applying global gene expression in the gills found a different response between nanoparticle-exposed fish and fish exposed to soluble silver ions, suggesting that the biological effects of exposure to silver nanoparticles may not be driven solely by the release of silver ion (Griffitt et al., 2009). It does appear, therefore, that silver nanoparticles can induce harm in exposed fish, but whether this is a function of their release of dissolved silver, or there is a true and direct nano-toxicity effect is still uncertain.

Copper nanoparticles

Exposure of zebrafish via the water to copper nanoparticles (80 nm) has been found to induce gill damage and cause dose-dependent decreases in Na⁺,K⁺-ATPase activity (0.25–1.5 mg L⁻¹), with a 48-hour LC₅₀ value of 1.5 mg L⁻¹ (Griffitt et al., 2007). These researchers observed a rapid aggregation and subsequent settling of the particles, with 50–60% of the particles sedimenting out from the water column. Although some dissolution of the copper occurred, it was not sufficient to explain the mortality observed. A further exposure of zebrafish to either 100 µg L⁻¹ copper nanoparticles or to the corresponding concentration of copper ions released due to dissolution showed that the nanoparticles produced greater proliferation or hypertrophy of epithelial cells and differing gene expression patterns in the gills than seen with soluble copper (Griffitt et al., 2007).

Ceria nanoparticles

An exposure of zebrafish to cerium dioxide nanoparticles via the water (semi-static for concentrations of $0.5-5 \text{ mg L}^{-1}$)

provided no evidence for uptake into the brain, gills, or skin, or any obvious biological effects (Johnston et al., 2010).

Aluminium nanoparticles

In a single study on zebrafish exposed to aluminium nanoparticles (static water for 72 hours), up to concentrations up to 500 g L⁻¹, there was evidence of gut-ingested nanoparticles and a reduced gill ATPase activity, indicating compromised gill function (Barber et al., 2005). Uptake of metal/metal oxide nanoparticles via the gut for exposures via the water has also been reported for studies on ceria in zebrafish (Johnston et al., 2010), where fish were observed to ingest aggregated cerium particles from the bottom of the tank. These findings highlight the need for care when considering/reporting uptake routes for ENPs dosed via the water.

Studies with other nanoparticle types

Various other nanoparticles have been adopted in fish exposure studies to investigate the importance of size in particle uptake. In studies with embryonic medaka (Oryzias latipes), fluorescent latex nanoparticles were found to adsorb to the chorion of eggs and accumulate in oil droplets, enter the volk and the gallbladder of the embryos, and uptake was found to vary according to particle size. Salinity was found to influence the increase in toxicity-associated mortality, but this may have been as a function of the embryos experiencing overt stress due to high salt concentrations, rather than an effect directly on the nanoparticle toxicity. In adult see-through medaka exposure to these fluorescent latex nanoparticles resulted in an accumulation in the gills and intestine, although they were also detected in the testis, liver, blood, and brain (indicating that they are able to cross the blood-brain barrier; Kashiwada, 2006). Surface coatings have been shown to influence toxicity of quantum dots in zebrafish embryos and also to influence the stability of the quantum dots in the exposure media. The toxicity observed was characteristic of that observed with exposure to cadmium (core material of quantum dots) and correlated weakly with metallothionein expression; however, not all toxicity observed could be explained simply by release of cadmium (King-Heiden et al., 2009).

Exposure studies of aquatic organisms to date have demonstrated that ENPs may induce a wide range of biological effects. Both carbon-based and metallic nanoparticles have been shown to exhibit toxicity in fish embryos characterised by developmental abnormalities and mortality, whereas TiO nanoparticles have shown limited toxicity to either embryonic or adult fish. In a number of studies, the dissolution of metal ions from nanoparticles into the exposure media, or the presence of metal impurities, has been implicated as important factor in the toxicity of ENPs in aquatic exposure systems. Drawing commonalities between the aquatic exposure studies reported upon at this stage, however, is complicated by the lack of standardisation in exposure methods and nanoparticle preparations and the lack of ENP characterisation data in some studies. The importance of both characterisation of nanomaterials in exposure studies and the issue of standardisation between studies is beginning to be recognised.

Standardised approaches for nanoparticle effects assessments

In order to conduct comparative analyses of exposure studies, the development of standardised test methods is imperative. Currently, developing knowledge on the ecotoxciology of nanoparticles is complicated by the fact there is an almost unlimited variety of nanoparticles available that can be modified by a variety of coatings or functionalisations to make them suited to a required purpose. This, coupled with the numerous methods used for preparing nanoparticles for biological exposure experiments, such as the use of solvents or biologically compatible capping agents that aid dispersion, means finding commonalities between existing exposure studies and drawing firm conclusions on biological effects, relative potencies, etc., presents a considerable challenge, to say the very least. This will continue to be the case into the future, especially without standardised testing approaches. Efforts are underway to promote cooperation between research groups around the world in establishing data sets covering environmental toxicity and fate, materials characterisation and physical-chemical property and safety endpoints, as well as standard environmental health and safety test guidelines (European Commission, 2007; OECD, 2009).

Ideally test systems are needed that can inform upon hazards for a wide range of species. Many more studies have examined the toxicity of ENPs in mammals and this information can be used to inform (or help direct) studies applied to other vertebrates, to maximise meaningful hazard identification of ENPs, supported by the fact that similarities have been found for exposure effects in cell models, mammalian models, and aquatic organisms. Exposure of various fish species to metal, metal oxide, and carbon-based nanoparticles has often been characterised by oxidative stress and the induction of lipid peroxidation, as in many mammalian, including in vitro, studies (Gurr et al., 2005; Park et al., 2008; Shwe et al., 2006; Stoeger et al., 2006; Warheit et al., 2004). In both fish and mammals carbon-based nanoparticles have been shown to induce developmental abnormalities in embryos (Tsuchiya et al., 1996). In both mammals and fish (although studies are limited for fish) ENPs translocated around the body most commonly partition to the liver, kidney, and brain (Cagle et al., 1999; Li et al., 2002; Oberdörster et al., 2002, 2004; Olmedo et al., 2008; Sugibayashi et al., 2008).

Of course when considering the potential for read-across for effects from one species/organism to another in the environment, it is important to realise that the characteristics and behaviour of ENPs are profoundly affected by the type and composition of the exposure medium. The physicochemical nature of a particular nanoparticle taken up by a terrestrial organism exposed via the air may, therefore, be very different from the nature of that same particle when exposed via water to an aquatic organism. Similarly, the behaviour of a nanoparticle exposed to cells in vitro in cell culture media may be different to its behaviour in water. Differing routes of exposure between terrestrial and aquatic organisms may also mean that the target organs for ENP exposure are different. Furthermore, direct comparison between perceived major target organs, e.g. lungs in mammals and gills in fish, is difficult, as although their primary function is the same, they differ markedly in their structure.

Dose metrics and particle features affecting toxicity

In the development of appropriate tests for ENPs, it is essential that standardised dose metrics (i.e. the measure of a dose) are established to allow for comparisons between studies and to elucidate relative toxicities of ENP types. The use of parts or mass per unit volume or molar concentrations, as used in exposures to conventional xenobiotic compounds, may not be appropriate in the case for exposures to ENPs. A review by Oberdörster (1996) brought this issue to light after examining findings from chronic inhalation studies. Large concentration ranges from a few milligrams per cubic meter up to 250 mg m⁻³ of insoluble, low-cytotoxicity ultrafine particles were found to induce similar adverse effects, including impaired lung clearance, chronic pulmonary inflammation, pulmonary fibrosis, and lung tumours, within the lungs of study animals. This suggested that the particles inhaled differed significantly in their toxicity, and the response seen was governed by factors other than simply mass per unit volume dose. Widespread discussions suggest that assessments on particle uptake into cells may better explain the responses seen in exposure to nanoparticles (Wittmaack, 2007).

Size and surface area

Size, and therefore surface area, have been implicated as key factors influencing the toxicity of nanoparticles. Inhalation studies in rodents and in vitro studies have in general indicated that smaller nanoparticles generate greater inflammatory responses than larger particles (Brown et al., 2001; Inoue et al., 2009; Singh et al., 2004). Although size and surface area are related, size may, however, not be an accurate dose metric. Instillation studies in mouse and rat models have shown that although smaller-sized nanoparticles cause a greater inflammatory response than larger-sized particles on a mass basis, the level of inflammatory response was dependent on the total surface area of particles instilled (Brown et al., 2001; Oberdörster, 2000; Stoeger et al., 2006; Yamamoto et al., 2006). In vitro studies with mammalian cells have also shown that the size of a particle, and therefore likely its surface area, may play a role in mediating response, demonstrating that smaller-sized particles are more toxic (Karlsson et al., 2009; Renwick et al., 2004; Tamura et al., 2004) than larger-sized particles and there is a size-dependent generation of ROS (Cagle et al., 1999; Choi and Hu, 2008).

In non-mammalian systems, particle size has been indicated to affect its relative toxicity. The size of a number of different nanoparticle types, including TiO_2 and polystyrene, has been shown to affect their toxicity to bacteria and mammalian cell lines (Mayer et al., 2009; Singh et al., 2004; Verran et al., 2007), although other factors such as ability to generate free radicals (Verran et al., 2007), particle surface charge (Mayer et al., 2009), and particle-cell interaction (Singh et al., 2004) have been shown to be involved also.

In exposure studies with fish, association of particles in the tissues was found to depend on both the size of the nanoparticle and the tissue examined. In rainbow trout, 10-nm silver particles were found to associate more readily with gill tissue, whereas particles of 600–1600 nm were more readily taken up into the liver (Scown et al., 2009). Size may also potentially be a factor in determining particle transport in biological systems. Kreyling et al. showed smaller-sized iridium nanoparticles were more readily transported from the lung epithelium to extrapulmonary organs compared with larger nanoparticles (Kreyling et al., 2002); however, another study showed there was no size-related difference in the transport of TiO₂ particles in a tracheal explants (Churg et al., 1998).

Surface chemistry

Several studies by Warheit et al. have indicated that neither size nor surface area may be accurate dose metrics and that the surface chemistry of a nanoparticle is the dominant factor in determining toxicity. Rat lungs instilled with nanoscale and bulk TiO₂ particles showed no differences in pulmonary effects (Warheit et al., 2006), but it was subsequently demonstrated that exposure to nanoparticulate TiO₂ composed of both anatase and rutile crystal types caused cytotoxicity, whereas exposure to micro- and nano-sized rutile TiO₂ particles produced only transient inflammation. This suggested differing crystal structure type or surface reactivity between particles were responsible for the differences in effects (Warheit et al., 2007b). Crystal phase-dependent toxicity was similarly demonstrated in human dermal fibroblasts and human lung epithelial cells where anatase TiO₂ was found to be 100 times more toxic than rutile TiO₂ at the same mass dose (Sayes et al., 2006). In agreement with this, a further study found that intra-tracheal exposures of rats to mined and synthetic quartz particles of varying sizes produced effects that were correlated with surface activity such as haemolytic potential (Warheit et al., 2007a).

Functional groups

Chemical functionalisation of the surface of nanoparticles, particularly carbon-based nanoparticles, not surprisingly, has been shown to alter toxicity in vitro. Increasing derivatisation of the surface of fullerenes has been shown to be associated with a decrease in toxic effect in two human cell lines, with a pristine fullerene being around 3 orders of magnitude more toxic than a polyhydroxylated fullerene (Sayes et al., 2004). Different mechanisms of toxicity have also been observed between functionalised and non-functionalised fullerenes, where pristine fullerenes induced ROS causing cell death and functionalised fullerenes caused cell death by apoptosis (Isakovic et al., 2006). Functionalisation of the surface of carbon nanotubes was found to increase their cytotoxicity (Magrez et al., 2006).

Coatings

The addition of surface coatings to ENPs can aid their dispersion in aquatic media or make them more biologically compatible, or aid their embedding into inert matrices to improve their function, but this also has implications for their potential to induce biological effects.

In an exposure of iron-doped silica and pure iron oxide nanoparticles to human lung epithelial cells, the pure iron oxide particles produced a weaker induction of ROS than the iron-doped silica despite containing 20–100 times more iron. The authors suggested this was due to increased catalytic activity of the transition metal sites on the surface of the irondoped silica compared to in the pure iron oxide nanoparticles (Limbach et al., 2007). Partial oxidation or modification of nano-sized zero-valent iron with a polyaspartate surface coating, however, was found to decrease the toxicity to cultured rodent microglia and neurons (Phenrat et al., 2009).

The surface coating on quantum dots has been found to influence the interaction of nanoparticles with cells and subsequent toxic effect. Organic-coated quantum dots have been found to be the more toxic to murine macrophages than uncoated particles. Carboxylated quantum dots were found to be readily taken up by these murine cells but had little impact on cell viability. Amine-poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG) quantum dots showed slower uptake compared with other coating types tested (Clift et al., 2008).

Coating type has also been demonstrated to influence cytotoxicity for gold nanoparticles. Triphenylphosphine-stabilised gold particles have been shown to exhibit size-dependent toxicity in a range of human cell lines (Pan et al., 2007); however, PEG-stabilised gold particles showed no obvious cytotoxicity in human cervical cancer cells despite uptake into the cytoplasm and nuclei (Gu et al., 2009). In contrast, however, one study has shown that the inflammatory effects of TiO_2 nanoparticles in lung epithelial cells were not altered by modification of the particle surface by methylation, and related the dose-dependent toxicity observed to the surface area of particles applied (Singh et al., 2004).

Charge and aggregation

Modification of ENPs by the addition of functional groups or coating is likely to alter the charge on the nanoparticle. The stability and aggregation behaviour of ENPs within aquatic media is determined by both by physicochemical properties of the media, and the charge on the surface of the ENPs. Charge and aggregation are, therefore, likely to be key factors in determining the exposure and uptake of nanoparticles in aquatic organisms.

The degree of aggregation of nanoparticles has been shown in some cases to affect toxicity in vitro, for example, rope-like agglomerates of SWCNTs were found to be more cytotoxic to human mesothelioma cells by mass than asbestos, whereas dispersed SWCNTs produced a lower toxic response than asbestos (Wick et al., 2007). The uptake of cerium oxide nanoparticles into human lung fibroblasts was found to be correlated with relative particle size as a result of the aggregation behaviour. Larger particles were found to agglomerate more slowly than smaller particles, enabling them to penetrate cells more efficiently before sedimentation occurred (Limbach et al., 2005).

Charge in itself has been implicated as a factor influencing ENP transport and toxicity. Wax nanoparticles with neutral charge and low concentration of anionic nanoparticles applied to an in situ rat brain perfusion had no effect on the blood-brain barrier integrity; however, high concentrations of anionic nanoparticles and cationic nanoparticles caused disruption to the blood-brain barrier, with uptake of anionic nanoparticles higher than either neutral or cationic nanoparticles at the same concentrations (Lockman et al., 2004). Both size and surface charge of polystyrene nanoparticles have been shown to affect haemocompatibility, with negatively charged particles larger than 60 nm in diameter being less toxic than smaller-sized particles (Mayer et al., 2009).

Particle chemistry and solubility

Many factors relating to the physical chemistry of the nanoparticles have been shown to be important in determining their effects on biological systems. Nanoparticles of different chemical compositions of course can, and have been demonstrated to, have differing biological effects (Griffitt et al., 2008; Renwick et al., 2004); however, other chemical factors such as the ability of a nanoparticle to generate reactive species (Sayes et al., 2006; Verran et al., 2007; Xia et al., 2006) and the oxidation state of the nanoparticle (Wörle-Knirsch et al., 2007) have also been demonstrated to affect toxicity.

The solubility of the nanoparticle may also be a significant factor in determining toxicity. The toxicity of a range of seven oxide nanoparticle types to a rodent fibroblast cell line was attributed to the surface and shape of the particle and its composition and degree of solubility (Brunner et al., 2006). Furthermore, works by Gagné et al. (2008) and Griffitt et al. (2007, 2009) have shown that the toxicity of both copper and silver nanoparticles to zebrafish can be attributed in part by dissolution of ions in the exposure media.

Navarro et al. (2008) examined the contribution to toxicity of silver ions from silver nanoparticles in *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii* using cysteine to bind free silver ions. Around 1% of the silver present in the silver nanoparticle exposure media was in the form of silver ions and based on total silver concentration, the toxicity was 18 times higher for silver nitrate than for silver nanoparticles. However, when toxicity was compared as a function of silver ion concentration, the silver nanoparticles were more toxic, but this higher toxicity could not be explained by the level of silver ions present. They postulated that interaction of the nanoparticles with the algae influenced the toxicity of the particle by mediating the release of silver ions at the surface of the algal cells.

Shape

The shape of the particle itself may also play an important role in determining its toxicity. Cytotoxicity studies on a murine macrophage cell line tested a range of different nanoparticle types using crysotile asbestos as a positive control. Carbon nanotube aggregates were found to have a similar cytotoxicity index to asbestos, which the authors suggested may be due to the physical similarities between the two particle types (Soto et al., 2005). A similar study also found MWCNTs to cause injury to plasma membranes of mouse macrophages that was similar to damage caused by asbestos (Hirano et al., 2008) and in vivo studies have shown that mice exposed to MWCNTs via inhalation and intraperitoneal injection can cause asbestos-like pathogenic responses (Poland et al., 2008) and induction of mesothelioma (Takagi et al., 2008) and granulomas (Warheit et al., 2004).

Photochemistry

The presence of ultraviolet (UV) light may influence the toxicity of some nanoparticles. A number of metal oxide nanoparticles exhibit photocatalytic activity when exposed to UV light, resulting in the generation of reactive oxygen species in aquatic media, with obvious implications for aquatic organisms.

Increased growth inhibition of *Bacillus subtilis* and *Escherichia coli* cultures was observed in cultures illuminated by sunlight in the presence of TiO_2 and ZnO, compared with those kept in the dark (Adams et al., 2006), and damage to cell structure characterised by a decrease in cellular stiffness was seen in human skin fibroblasts exposed to TiO_2 nanoparticles in the presence of UVA radiation (Vileno et al., 2007).

Genotoxic effects of UV-illuminated TiO_2 nanoparticles have also been reported. The hydroxylation of guanine bases in calf thymus DNA was found to be dependent on the intensity of UVA radiation and the concentration of TiO_2 in the exposure media (Wamer et al., 1997) and in rainbow trout gonadal tissue cells, the presence of UVA radiation in combination with TiO_2 was found to significantly increase toxicity and the number of DNA strand breaks compared to exposure with TiO_2 nanoparticles alone (Vevers and Jha, 2008).

Preparation methods

The method by which the nanoparticles are prepared can also have a profound effect on their biological effects. Unpurified carbon nanotubes often contain significant levels of residual metal catalysts, which have been implicated as the cause of toxic responses in vivo (Cheng et al., 2007; Murray et al., 2009). The methods of preparation of nanoparticles in exposure media, such as the use of solvents like THF to aid the dispersion of hydrophobic carbon-based nanoparticles (Henry et al., 2007) and sonication of fullerenes (Oberdörster et al., 2006), have also been found to influence their toxicity.

Presence of other compounds

The presence of other compounds within the exposure media may also influence the uptake and effects of nanoparticles on cells and biological systems. As the behaviour of nanoparticles in aquatic media is governed by the surface characteristics of the particle, adsorption of other compounds to the surfaces of nanoparticles is likely to have a profound effect on their behaviour within the media and their interaction with biological material. It has been demonstrated that in biological fluids the adsorption of proteins to the surfaces of nanoparticles occurs, resulting in a protein 'coronas' (Cedervall et al., 2007; Wasado, 2008) and the presence or absence of proteins on the surface of SWCNTs and silica nanoparticles has been found to affect their toxicity.

Albumin-coated SWCNTs were found to inhibit the induction of cyclooxygenase-2 (Cox-2) by lipopolysaccharide in a macrophage-like model cell line, but this anti-inflammatory response was inhibited by treatment of SWCNTs with a nonionic surfactant that inhibited the absorption of albumin. The profile of proteins adsorbed onto amorphous silica nanoparticles was, however, qualitatively different from those adsorbed to SWCNTs, and a reduction in toxicity was seen when adsorption of proteins to the silica was prevented by the addition of the surfactant (Dutta et al., 2007).

Adsorption of other xenobiotic compounds to the surfaces of nanoparticles may also occur. It has been shown that arsenate and cadmium readily adsorb to the surface of TiO_2 nanoparticles and that uptake of arsenate and cadmium to the tissues of carp is significantly enhanced in the presence of TiO_2 nanoparticles (Sun et al., 2007, 2009; Zhang et al., 2007b); however, it is not yet known how the presence of these adsorbed metal ions may affect the uptake or toxicity of TiO_2 or other nanoparticles to which metal ions might adsorb.

Environmental parameters

In addition to characteristics of the particles in their raw state, the characteristics of the exposure media will influence the behaviour and interaction of nanoparticles with cells and organisms. The pH and composition and concentration of ions in the media are likely to affect the charge on a particle and therefore its aggregation behaviour and likelihood of interaction with cells. The presence of NOM such as humic and fulvic substances and other organic matter that may adsorb to the surfaces of nanoparticles will also be likely to alter their uptake and behaviour in biological tissues.

In summary, a variety of parameters relating to a particle's physical characteristics and composition have been shown to influence the toxicity of different nanoparticles. These parameters, however, are still poorly understood, with many studies producing contradictory results, making predicting effects difficult. In reality, a combination of many particle characteristics, combined with the characteristics of the exposure medium and the behaviour of a particular particle in that exposure medium, must all be considered in nanoparticle exposures, whether in vitro, in vivo, or in nature, and what may be an appropriate dose metric for one nanoparticle type may not necessarily be appropriate for another.

A number of reviews have highlighted the importance of accurate and comprehensive characterisation of nanoparticles and the experimental or environmental media when conducting exposure experiments in order to more fully understand the observed effects (Hassellöv et al., 2008; Powers et al., 2007; Warheit, 2008). Recently, a new initiative called the Minimum Information on Nanoparticle Characterization (MINChar Initiative, 2010) has been created to help develop recommendations for characterisation of nanoparticles used in toxicology studies and to encourage the research community to adopt these recommendations to raise the quality of nanotoxicology research. A Letter to the Editor published in the *Journal of Food Science* (Card and Magnuson, 2009), citing MINChar as a source, proposed a set of nine characterisation parameters for studies on food-related nanomaterials. These included agglomeration and/or aggregation, chemical composition, crystal structure/crystallinity, particle size/size distribution, purity, shape, surface area, surface charge and surface chemistry (including composition and reactivity). These authors are not alone in calling for rigorous characterisation of nanomaterials used in toxicity studies, and we strongly support the adoption of these recommendations for aquatic toxicology studies.

The future

In order to advance significantly our understanding on the ecotoxicology of nanoparticles, there are many issues that need urgent attention. Considering the aquatic environment, studies need to more thoroughly characterise nanoparticles and their behaviour in aquatic media, as this will allow for better effect comparisons across studies. Establishment of routes of uptake, uptake mechanisms, target organs, and potential toxic effects are all needed to start to address the level (or not, as the case may be) of the problem of ENP discharges into the aquatic environment.

A prominent challenge for nanoparticle uptake studies is the development of systems to allow for accurate tracing and quantifying nanoparticle uptake in the tissues, cells, and sub-cellular components of cells in bodies of exposed organisms. Presently, inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrometry (ICP-OES) and/or inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS) are employed to measure and trace metal and metal oxide nanoparticles in tissues; however, there are inherent disadvantages to using these methods. Preparation of samples for ICP-OES/ICP-MS analysis involves acid digestion of the tissue samples, therefore preventing further histological work or toxicity assays for that tissue. Some metal oxides, e.g. TiO₂, are difficult to digest, resulting in low recovery rates, and high background levels of other metals in animal tissue (e.g. zinc) may prevent measurement of low levels of uptake. Also, ICP-OES/ICP-MS does not give information about the form of the metal present in the sample before preparation. This is a particular issue for metallic nanoparticles that may undergo some dissolution in water, as the proportion of dissolved ions released from the nanoparticles into the media cannot be distinguished using this method without prior filtration, so the relative importance of nanoparticles and/or ions in terms of uptake and mediating toxic response cannot be determined.

Methods presently used to visualise particles in tissues include confocal microscopy, transmission electron microscopy (TEM), and coherent anti-Stokes Raman scattering (CARS) microscopy, all of which have advantages and disadvantages. Whilst TEM has sufficient resolution to vizualise individual particles, samples require extensive preparation, which may alter the position of particles within the cells, and the resolution is limited to two dimensions. Confocal microscopy requires less invasive sample preparation but relies on either auto-fluorescence of the particle or the use of fluorescent tags or coatings to trace the particles and these have the potential to significantly alter particle behaviour. CARS microscopy allows for three-dimensional visualisation of a variety of metal oxide nanoparticles in intact biological tissue and requires little sample preparation (Moger et al., 2008); however, it is limited in its ability to resolve sub-cellular structures and it is not yet known if it can detect non-metallic nanoparticles.

All of these methods are limited for their capacity in making quantitative measurements of tissue burden, but the use of stable isotopes (elemental forms of differing neutron number) offers a practical method for both tracing nanoparticles and making quantitative measurements of nanoparticles in tissues (Gulson and Wong, 2006). The use of stable isotopes is particularly useful for tracing uptake of elements with a high natural tissue background level and have been used effectively to measure dermal absorption of zinc oxide (Gulson et al., 2008). Their use to date, however, has been limited due to availability of nano-sized stable isotopic compounds and their high cost. Radio-labelled nanoparticles also provide a good method for quantitative uptake tracing of nanoparticles in biological tissues and have been used to measure uptake of fullerene derivatives and identify target organs in exposed mice and rabbits (Li et al., 2002). As with stable isotopes, however, there is limited availability of radiolabelled nanoparticles and, with respect to exposures of fish, there would be safety concerns surrounding the use of large volumes of radioisotope-contaminated water. For aqueous exposures, a major issue is whether or not to employ chemical dispersants or solvents in order to achieve monodispersed suspensions of nanoparticles. Understanding whether nanoparticles in their 'raw' state are capable of eliciting toxic responses as a result of waterborne exposure is still a pressing concern, and the use of such agents, as well as changing the fate and behaviour of ENPs in the water column, may also change their uptake and distribution within the tissues or introduce compounding factors such as inherent toxicity or mixture effects. That said, many industrial and consumer-based nanoparticle preparations are likely to employ the use of coatings, dispersants, or solvents to achieve monodisperse suspensions, and thus it could be argued that little raw ENPs will enter the aquatic environment. From this perspective it could be argued that coated particles are of more immediate environmental relevance. There is as yet very little information in the literature regarding present or projected loads of ENPs in aquatic systems, however, or in what forms or preparations (i.e. powders, suspensions, coated/uncoated, etc.) they are likely to be released into the environment. At this stage, it is therefore difficult to design exposures with direct environmental relevance.

It is clear that the differences in the way ENPs behave in aquatic media compared to conventional xenobiotics requires adopting different approaches for aquatic exposures to ENPs. In aquatic exposures involving conventional xenobiotic compounds, organisms are exposed to test chemicals dissolved in the water or in a solvent, which is then added to the water. The use of flow-through systems provides a constant replacement of water and test chemical, which allows for the maintenance of optimal water chemistry conditions, good homogeneity of the chemical in experimental tanks, and a good match between nominal dosing concentrations and actual water concentrations for the duration of the exposure. Due to the propensity of many ENP types to aggregate and settle out of suspension in aquatic media, the use of flowthrough systems for exposure of aquatic organisms to nanoparticles is impractical. Semi-static exposures with frequent water changes are adequate, but not ideal, and due to the less than optimal water quality and frequent disturbances, organisms may incur increased levels of stress that potentially make them more susceptible to uptake of compounds in the water column.

Aggregation behaviour of nanoparticles in water also means that nominal dosing concentrations will not necessarily reflect the concentrations that are bioavailable to organisms (indeed they are unlikely to do so). Similarly, measurements of primary particle size will not reflect the sizes of particles to which aquatic organisms are necessarily exposed and, in addition, the possible interactions of ENPs with NOM present in the water such as mucus exudates, faecal material, and other material of biological origin mean that ascertaining exactly what the organisms are being exposed to in terms of particle composition is difficult. How much of the nanoparticle remains suspended in the water column and how much settles into the benthic zone will determine not only the bioavailability of the nanoparticles to aquatic organisms, but also the type of organisms likely to be exposed and is also likely to determine the route and mechanism of uptake into the bodies of aquatic organisms.

It is clear, therefore, from the increasing number of studies in the literature that understanding what organisms are exposed to during an aquatic exposure to ENPs is an important issue for the progression of aquatic nanotoxicology. An essential element of future aquatic nanotoxicity studies is rigorous characterisation of ENPs, experimental exposure media, and characterisation of the ENPs in the media to gain a better understanding of the aggregation behaviour of the nanoparticles and what is bioavailable to the organisms or cells during the exposure. Such characterisation should involve measurements of the physicochemical characteristics of the nanoparticles, such as composition (including levels of impurities), size, shape, charge, and applied coating, as well as measurements of ionic composition, pH, concentration of NOM, and temperature of the exposure media. The behaviour of nanoparticles in the exposure media should also be examined, including measurement of the dissolution of ions from nanoparticles into the media, the size distribution of aggregates that form, the concentration of nanoparticles

remaining in suspension, and the charge on the aggregates. The formation of coatings on ENPs and ENP aggregates through interactions of nanoparticles with organic elements in the exposure media (e.g. fulvic and humic substances) should also be studied, as these are likely to have an impact on the aggregation and uptake behaviour.

To undertake all of the above requires a multi-disciplinary approach involving many different analytical techniques and expertise across diverse scientific disciplines. Nevertheless, such an approach is essential if we are to fully comprehend the likely bioavailability of nanoparticles to aquatic organisms, elucidate routes of exposure and uptake mechanisms, and make predictions as to their potential environmental impact. It will also give us a better understanding of the way nanoparticles are likely to behave and be transported in the bodies of organisms if they are taken up.

Due to the increasing numbers of different types of nanoparticles in existence and the multitude of ways in which they can be modified for their desired use, there are important practical considerations for those working to understand ENP toxicology and ecotoxicology. Although it is beginning to be understood that the characteristics of aquatic media surrounding a nanoparticle has a large impact on its behaviour, testing every single nanoparticle type with every given surface modification in every aquatic test medium would be neither a time nor cost-effective approach to tackling the problem. As highlighted above, significant efforts should therefore be directed towards developing standard aquatic test methodologies for examining ENP toxicity, investigating the relative toxicities of nanoparticles in their raw state as well as nanoparticles that have been dispersed using a set of standard solvent/surfactants. Nanoparticles of different size ranges should be investigated as well as corresponding bulk particles in order to elucidate the relationship between particle size and toxicity. Once these standard methods are in place, 'classic' toxicity characteristics between certain classes of nanoparticles (e.g. metal oxides, carbon nanotubes, or fullerene-based ENPs) can begin to be identified, so that predictive modelling approaches can be developed.

In certain instances, lack of standard terminology in nanoparticle-based exposure studies has the potential to cause misunderstandings. The terms 'suspension' and 'solution' and 'colloid', for example, are often used interchangeably to mean the dispersion of nanoparticles within aquatic media; however, they can have differing connotations and meanings within different scientific fields. As the involvement of multi-disciplinary groups is a fundamental aspect of the progression of nanotoxicology, establishment of standard terminology is therefore essential to ensure effective communication between these groups.

At present we know very little about the actual amounts of ENPs in the aquatic environment. We cannot rely on the modelled predictions reported upon in this review and need more empirical data. The lack of environmental measurements is due in part to the fact that for most ENPs, current environmental levels are still likely to be extremely low, but also because of the lack of the techniques and equipment needed to make such measurements. For ecotoxicologists, this means devising environmentally relevant exposure scenarios for ENPs is not yet possible, and is largely based on educated guess work. Increasing our knowledge on the environmental burden will require the further development of techniques to trace, measure, and visualise the nanoparticles as well as differentiate between ENPs and naturally occurring nanoparticles that may be similar in chemical composition. This again reinforces the importance of collaboration between scientific fields with differing specialities.

The current literature strongly suggests that many ENP types have the potential to cause adverse effects in a wide variety of aquatic organisms, from bacteria to fish and other vertebrates. The reality, however, is that overall their hazard potential is unclear. Advancing our knowledge on particle (eco)toxicology requires a greater understanding on the physicochemistry of individual ENPs, more detailed studies on their behaviour in, and interaction with, components of natural systems that will very likely affect their bioavailability to exposed organisms, and also (and importantly) the development of standardised approaches for both ENP characterisation and (eco)toxicological testing. Furthermore, in order to more accurately assess likely exposures and ecotoxicological effects, some 'laboratory' studies should seek to replicate likely (and measured) environmental conditions. A further major shortfall is the lack of empirical data regarding the actual loading of ENPs in aquatic environments, and this needs to be addressed rather than relying simply on modelled predictions. Of these needs identified, we would especially highlight the importance of the development of robust methods for identifying and quantifying ENPs in the natural environment, for understanding their physicochemical nature, and for establishing how they behave and move in ecological systems. Without this information, studies on the ecotoxicology of ENPs are, and will continue to be, significantly compromised.

Declaration of interest

This work was supported by the Natural Environment Research Council (NER/S/A/2005/13319, NE/D004942/1, and NE/C002369/1 to C.R.T. and R.v.A.) and the Environment Agency, United Kingdom. The authors' affiliations are as shown on the first page. The authors have sole responsibility for the writing and content of the paper.

References

- Adams LK, Lyon DY, Alvarez PJJ. (2006). Comparative eco-toxicity of nanoscale TiO₂, SiO₃, and ZnO water suspensions. Water Res 40:3527-3532.
- Aruoja V, Dubourguier HC, Kasemets K, Kahru A. (2009). Toxicity of nanoparticles of CuO, ZnO and TiO₂ to microalgae *Pseudokirchneriella subcapitata*. Sci Total Environ 407:1461–1468.
- Asharani PV, Serina NGB, Nurmawati MH, Wu YL, Gong Z, Valiyaveettil S. (2008). Impact of multi-walled carbon nanotubes on aquatic species. J Nanosci Nanotechnol 8:3603–3609.
- Baalousha M, Manciulea A, Cumberland S, Kendall K, Lead JR. (2008). Aggregation and surface properties of iron oxide nanoparticles: Influence of pH and natural organic matter. Environ Toxicol Chem 27:1875–1882.

- Barber D, Garcia N, Denslow N, Hyndman K, Evans D, Freedman J. (2005). Effects of Aluminum Nanoparticle Exposure in Zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). Baltimore: SETAC.
- Benn TM, Westerhoff P. (2008). Nanoparticle silver released into water from commercially available sock fabrics. Environ Sci Technol 42:4133-4139.
- Bouldin JL, Ingle TM, Sengupta A, Alexander R, Hannigan RE, Buchanan RA. (2008). Aqueous toxicity and food chain transfer of quantum dots in freshwater algae and *Ceriodaphnia dubia*. Environ Toxicol Chem 27:1958-1963.
- Boxall ABA, Chaudhry Q, Sinclair C, Jones A, Aitken R, Jefferson B, Watts C. (2008). Current and future predicted environmental exposure to engineered nanoparticles. Report by Central Science Laboratory for Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, Her Majesty's Government, UK.
- Bradford A, Handy RD, Readman JW, Atfield A, Muhling M. (2009). Impact of silver nanoparticle contamination on the genetic diversity of natural bacterial assemblages in estuarine sediments. Environ Sci Technol 43:4530-4536.
- Brown DM, Wilson MR, MacNee W, Stone V, Donaldson K. (2001). Sizedependent proinflammatory effects of ultrafine polystyrene particles: A role for surface area and oxidative stress in the enhanced activity of ultrafines. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 175:191-199.
- Brunet L, Lyon DY, Hotze EM, Alvarez PJJ, Wiesner MR. (2009). Comparative photoactivity and antibacterial properties of C60 fullerenes and titanium dioxide nanoparticles. Environ Sci Technol 43:4355-4360.
- Brunner TJ, Wick P, Manser P, Spohn P, Grass RN, Limback LK, Bruinink A, Stark WJ. (2006). In vitro cytotoxicity of oxide nanoparticles: Comparison to asbestos, silica, and the effect of particle solubility. Environ Sci Technol 40:4374–4381.
- Cagle DW, Kennel SJ, Mirzadeh S, Alford JM, Wilson LJ. (1999). In vivo studies of fullerene-based materials using endohedral metallofullerene radiotracers. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96:5182–5187.
- Caruso BS, Dawson HE. (2009). Impacts of groundwater metal loads from bedrock fractures on water quality of a mountain stream. Environ Monit Assess 153:405-425.
- Cedervall T, Lynch I, Lindman S, Berggård T, Thulin E, Nilsson H, Dawson KA, Linse S. (2007). Understanding the nanoparticle-protein corona using methods to quantify exchange rates and affinities of proteins for nanoparticles. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104:2050-2055.
- Chen X, Schluesener HJ. (2008). Nanosilver: A nanoproduct in medical application. Toxicol Lett 176:1-12.
- Cheng J, Flahaut E, Cheng SH. (2007). Effect of carbon nanotubes on developing zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) embryos. Environ Toxicol Chem 26:708-716.
- Choi O, Deng KK, Kim N-J, Ross L Jr, Surampalli RY, Hu Z. (2008). The inhibitory effects of silver nanoparticles, silver ions, and silver chloride colloids on microbial growth Water Res. 42:3066–3074.
- Choi O, Hu ZQ. (2008). Size dependent and reactive oxygen species related nanosilver toxicity to nitrifying bacteria. Environ Sci Technol 42:4583-4588.
- Churg A, Stevens B, Wright JL. (1998). Comparison of the uptake of fine and ultrafine TiO_2 in a tracheal explant system. Am J Physiol 274(1 Pt 1):L81-L86.
- Clift MJ, Rothen-Rutishauser B, Brown DM, Duffin R, Donaldson K, Proudfoot L, Guy K, Stone V. (2008). The impact of different nanoparticle surface chemistry and size on uptake and toxicity in a murine macrophage cell line. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 232:418-427.
- Cole JJ. (1999). Aquatic microbiology for ecosystem scientists: New and recycled paradigms in ecological microbiology. Ecosystems 2:215-225.
- Colvin VL. (2003). The potential environmental impact of engineered nanomaterials. Nat Biotechnol 21:1166–1170.
- Derjaguin BV, Landau LD. (1941). Theory of the stability of strongly charged lyophobic sols and of the adhesion of strongly charged particles in solutions of electrolytes. Acta Phys Chim U R S S 14:633–662.
- Domingos RF, Tufenkji N, Wilkinson KJ. (2009). Aggregation of titanium dioxide nanoparticles: Role of a fulvic acid. Environ Sci Technol 43:1282–1286.
- Donaldson K, Brown GM, Brown DM, Robertson MD, Slight J, Cowie H, Jones AD, Bolton RE, Davis JMG. (1990). Contrasting bronchoalveolar leukocyte responses in rats inhaling coal mine dust, quartz, or titanium dioxide: Effects of coal rank, airborne mass concentration, and cessation of exposure. Environ Res 52:62–76.
- Dowling A, Clift R, Grobert N, Hutton D, Oliver R, O'Neill O, Pethica J, Pidgeon N, Porritt J, Ryan J, Seaton A, Tendler S, Welland M, Whatmore R. (2004). Nanoscience and Nanotechnologies: Opportunities and Uncertainties. London: The Royal Society, The Royal Academy of Engineering.
- Driscoll KE, Hassenbein DG, Carter JM, Kunkel SL, Quinlan TR, Mossman BT. (1995). TNF[alpha] and increased chemokine expression in rat lung after particle exposure. Toxicol Lett 82-83:483-489.

- Driscoll KE, Lindenschmidt RC, Maurer JK, Perkins L, Perkins M, Higgins J. (1991). Pulmonary response to inhaled silica or titanium dioxide. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 111:201-210.
- Dubascoux S, Von Der Kammer F, Le Hecho I, Gautier MP, Lespes G. (2008). Optimisation of asymmetrical flow field flow fractionation for environmental nanoparticles separation. J Chromatogr 1206:160-165.
- Dutta D, Sundaram SK, Teeguarden jG, Riley BJ, Fifield LS, Jacobs JM, Addleman SR, Kaysen GA, Moudgil BM, Weber TJ. (2007). Adsorbed proteins influence the biological activity and molecular targeting of nanomaterials. Toxicol Sci 100:303–315.
- Elmes PC, McCaughey WTE, Wade OL. (1965). Diffuse mesothelioma of the pleura and asbestos. Br Med J 1:350-353.
- European Commission. (2007). Communication from the Commission to the Council, the European Parliament and the European Economic and Social Commitee: Nanosciences and Nanotechnologies: An action plan for Europe 2005–2009. First Implementation Report 2005–2007. Communities CotE, ed. Brussels: European Commission.
- Fang J, Shan XQ, Wen B, Lin JM, Owens G. (2009). Stability of titania nanoparticles in soil suspensions and transport in saturated homogeneous soil columns. Environ Pollut 157:1101-1109.
- Federici G, Shaw BJ, Handy RD. (2007). Toxicity of titanium dioxide nanoparticles to rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*): Gill injury, oxidative stress, and other physiological effects. Aquat Toxicol 84:415-430.
- Fowler PBS, Sloper JC, Warner EC. (1964). Exposure to asbestos and mesothelioma of the pleura. Br Med J 2:211–213.
- Franklin NM, Rogers NJ, Apte SC, Batley GE, Gadd GE, Casey PS. (2007). Comparative toxicity of nanoparticulate ZnO, bulk ZnO, and ZnCl2 to a freshwater microalga (*Pseudokirchneriella subcapitata*): The importance of particle solubility. Environ Sci Technol 41):8484–8490.
- Gagné F, Maysinger D, André C, Blaise C. (2008). Cytotoxicity of aged cadmium-telluride quantum dots to rainbow trout hepatocytes. Nanotoxicology 2:113-120.
- Gaiser B, Fernandes TF, Jepson MA, Lead J, Tyler CR, Baalousha M, Biswas A, Britton G, Cole P, Johnston B, Ju-Nam Y, Rosenkranz P, Scown T, Stone V. Interspecies assessment reveals common patterns of toxicity and uptake of silver and cerium dioxide nanoparticles. Environ Health Perspect Submitted.
- Galloway T, Lewis C, Dolciotti I, Johnston BD, Moger J, Regoli F. (2009). Sublethal toxicity of nano-titanium dioxide and carbon nanotubes in a sediment dwelling marine polychaete. Environ Pollut In press.
- Giasuddin ABM, Kanel SR, Choi H. (2007). Adsorption of humic acid onto nanoscale zerovalent iron and its effect on arsenic removal. Environ Sci Technol 41:2022-2027.
- Griffitt RJ, Hyndman K, Denslow ND, Barber DS. (2009). Comparison of molecular and histological changes in zebrafish gills exposed to metallic nanoparticles. Toxicol Sci 107:404–415.
- Griffitt RJ, Luo J, Gao J, Bonzongo J-C, Barber DS. (2008). Effects of particle composition and species on toxicity of metallic nanomaterials in aquatic organisms. Environ Toxicol Chem 27:1972–1978.
- Griffitt RJ, Weil R, Hyndman KA, Denslow ND, Powers K, Taylor D, Barber DS. (2007). Exposure to copper nanoparticles causes gill injury and acute lethality in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). Environmental Science and Technology 41(23):8178–8186.
- Gu YJ, Cheng J, Lin CC, Lam YW, Cheng SH, Wong WT. (2009). Nuclear penetration of surface functionalized gold nanoparticles. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 237:196–204.
- Gulson B, Wong H. (2006). Stable isotopic tracing—A way forward for nanotechnology. Environ Health Perspect 114:1486–1488.
- Gulson B, Wong H, McCall M, Casey P, Trotter J, McCulloch M, Greenoak G, Stauber J. (2008). Dermal absorption of ZnO nanoparticles in sunscreen using the stable isotope approach Toxicol Lett 180(S1):S222.
- Gurr J-R, Wang ASS, Chen C-H, Jan K-Y. (2005). Ultrafine titanium dioxide particles in the absence of photoactivation can induce oxidative damage to human bronchial epithelial cells. Toxicology 213:66–73.
- Hall S, Bradley T, Moore JT, Kuykindall T, Minella L. (2009). Acute and chronic toxicity of nano-scale TiO₂ particles to freshwater fish, cladocerans, and green algae, and effects of organic and inorganic substrate on TiO₂ toxicity. Nanotoxicology 3:91–97.
- Handy R, Ramsden C, Smith T, Shaw B. (2008) Toxicology of dietary titanium dioxide nanoparticles to rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*). Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol 150:S60–S61.
- Handy RD, Henry TB, Scown TM, Johnston BD, Tyler CR. (2008). Manufactured nanoparticles: Their uptake and effects on fish-a mechanistic analysis. Ecotoxicology 17:396-409.
- Hassellöv M, Readman JW, Ranville JF, Tiede K. (2008). Nanoparticle analysis and characterization methodologies in environmental risk assessment of engineered nanoparticles. Ecotoxicology 17:344–361.

668 T. M. Scown et al.

- Hassellöv M, Stolpe B. (2007). Conference Proceedings: Development of methods for single nanoparticle detection and monitoring in the aquatic environment exploiting field-flow fractionation hyphenated to inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry. 2nd International Conference on the Environmental Effects of Nanoparticles and Nanomaterials, London. 24-25 September 2007.
- Henry TB, Menn F-M, Fleming JT, Wilgus J, Compton RN, Sayler GS. (2007). Attributing effects of aqueous C_{60} nano-aggregates to tetrahydrofuran decomposition products in larval zebrafish by assessment of gene expression. Environ Health Perspect 115:1059–1065.
- Hirano S, Kanno S, Furuyama A. (2008). Multi-walled carbon nanotubes injure the plasma membrane of macrophages. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 232:244-251.
- Hu X, Liu J, Mayer P, Jiang G. (2008). Impacts of some environmentally relevant parameters on the sorption of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons to aqueous suspensions of fullerene. Environ Toxicol Chem 27:1868–1874.
- Hund-Rinke K, Simon M. (2006). Ecotoxic effect of photocatalytic active nanoparticles TiO_2 on algae and daphnids. Environ Sci Pollut Res 13:225-232.
- Inoue KI, Takano H, Yanagisawa R, Koike E, Shimada A. (2009). Size effects of latex nanomaterials on lung inflammation in mice. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 234:68-76.
- Isakovic A, Markovic Z, Todorovic-Markovic B, Nikolic N, Vrajes-Djuric S, Mirkovic M, Dramicanin M, Harhaji L, Raicevic N, Nikolic Z, Trajkovic V. (2006). Distinct cytotoxic mechanisms of pristine versus hydroxylated fullerene. Toxicol Sci 91:173-183.
- Jayesh P, Chatterjeec AK, Duttaguptab SP, Mukherji S. (2008). Strain specificity in antimicrobial activity of silver and copper nanoparticles. Acta Biomater 4:707–716.
- Johansen A, pedersen AL, Jensen KA, Karlson U, Hansen BM, Scott-Fordsmand JJ, Winding A. (2008). Effects of C60 fullerene nanoparticles on soil bacteria and protozoans. Environ Toxicol Chem 27:1895–1903.
- Johnston BD, Scown TM, Moger J, Cumberland S, Baalousha M, Linge K, van Aerle R, Jarvis K, Lead JR, Tyler CR. (2010). Bioavailability of nanoscale metal oxides, TiO₂, CeO₂, and ZnO to fish. Environ Sci Technol 44:1144-1151.
- Jones N, Ray B, Ranjit KT, Manna AC. (2008). Antibacterial activity of ZnO nanoparticle suspensions on a broad spectrum of microorganisms. FEMS Microbiol Lett 279:71–76.
- Kaegi R, Ulrich A, Sinnet B, Vonbank R, Wichser A, Zuleeg S, Simmler H, Brunner S, Vonmont H, Burkhardt M, Boller M. (2008). Synthetic TiO₂ nanoparticle emission from exterior facades into the aquatic environment. Environ Pollut 156:233-239.
- Kang S, Pinault M, Pfefferle LD, Elimelech M. (2007). Single-walled carbon nanotubes exhibit strong antimicrobial activity. Langmuir 23:8670-8673.
- Karlsson HL, Gustafsson J, Cronholm P, Moller L. (2009). Size-dependent toxicity of metal oxide particles—A comparison between nano- and micrometer size. Toxicol Lett 188:112–118.
- Kashiwada S. (2006). Distribution of nanoparticles in the see-through medaka (*Oryzias latipes*). Environ Health Perspect 114:1697–1702.
- Keller A, Wang H, Zhou D, Lenihan HS, Cherr G, Cardinale BJ, Miller R, Ji Z. (2010). Stability and aggregation of metal oxide nanoparticles in natural aqueous matrices. Environ Sci Technol 44:1962-1967
- King-Heiden TC, Wiecinski PN, Mangham AN, Metz KM, Nesbit D, Pedersen JA, Hamers RJ, Heideman W, Peterson RE. (2009). Quantum dot nanotoxicity assessment using the zebrafish embryo. Environm Sci Technol 43:1605-1611.
- Klaine SJ, Alvarez PJJ, Batley GE, Fernandes TF, Handy RD, Lyon DY, Mahendra S, McLaughlin MJ, Lead JR. (2008). Nanomaterials in the environment: Behavior, fate, bioavailability and effects Environ Toxicol Chem 27:1825-1851.
- Kreyling WG, Semmler M, Erbe F, Mayer P, Takenaka S, Schulz H, Oberdörster G, Ziesenis A. (2002). Translocation of ultrafine insoluble iridium particles from lung epithelium to extrapulmonary organs is size dependent but very low. J Toxicol Environ Health A 65:1513–1530.
- Kuhn KP, Chaberny IF, Massholder K, Stickler M, Benz VW, Sonntag H-G, Erdinger L. (2003). Disinfection of surfaces by photocatalytic oxidation with titanium dioxide and UVA light. Chemosphere 53:71-77.
- Kusaka Y, Brown GM, Donaldson K. (1990). Alveolitis caused by exposure to coal mine dusts: Production of interleukin-1 and immunomodulation by bronchoalveolar leukocytes. Environ Res 53:76-89.
- Lam HF, Conner MW, Rogers AE, Fitzgerald S, Amdur MO. (1985). Functional and morphologic changes in the lungs of guinea pigs exposed to freshly generated ultrafine zinc oxide. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 78:29–38.
- Lead JR, Wilkinson KJ. (2006). Aquatic colloids and nanoparticles: Current knowledge and future trends. Environ Chem 3:159–171.

- Lee KJ, Nallathamby PD, Browning LM, Osgood CJ, Xu X-HN. (2007). In vivo imaging of transport and biocompatibility of single silver nanoparticles in early development of zebrafish embryos. ACS Nano 1:133-143.
- Lee SW, Kim SM, Choi J. (2009). Genotoxicity and ecotoxicity assays using the freshwater crustacean *Daphnia magna* and the larva of the aquatic midge *Chironomus riparius* to screen the ecological risks of nanoparticle exposure. Environ Toxicol Pharmacol 28:86–91.
- Li D, Lyon DY, Li Q, Alvarez MP. (2008). Effect of soil sorption and aquatic natural organic matter on the antibacterial activity of a fullerene water suspension. Environ Toxicol Chem 27:1888–1894.
- Li Q, Xiu Y, Zhang X, Liu R, Du Q, Shun X, Chen S, Li W. (2002). Preparation of ^{99m}Tc-C_{e0}(OH), and its biodistribution studies. Nucl Med Biol 29:707-710.
- Limbach LK, Bereiter R, Müller E, Krebs R, Gälli R, Stark WJ. (2008). Removal of oxide nanoparticles in a model wastewater treatment plant: Influence of agglomeration and surfactants on cleaning efficiency. Environ Sci Technol 42:5828-5833.
- Limbach LK, Li Y-C, Grass RN, Brunner TJ, Hintermann MA, Muller M, Gunther D, Stark WJ. (2005). Oxide nanoparticle uptake in human lung fibroblasts: Effects of particle size, agglomeration and diffusion at low concentrations. Environ Sci Technol 39:9370–9376.
- Limbach LK, Wick P, Manser P, Grass RN, Bruinink A, Stark WJ. (2007). Exposure of engineered nanoparticles to human lung epithelial cells: Influence of chemical composition and catalytic activity on oxidative stress. Environ Sci Technol 41:4158–4163.
- Lockman PR, Koziara JM, Mumper RJ, Allen DD. (2004). Nanoparticle surface charges alter blood-brain barrier integrity and permeability. J Drug Target 12:635–641.
- Lok C-N, Ho C-M, Chen R, He Q-Y, Yu W-Y, Sun H, Tam PKH, Chiu J-F, Che C-M. (2007). Silver nanoparticles: Partial oxidation and antibacterial activities. J Biol Inorgan Chem 12:527–534.
- Lovern SB, Klaper R. (2006). *Daphnia magna* mortality when exposed to titanium dioxide and fullerene ($C_{_{60}}$) nanoparticles. Environ Toxicol Chem 25:1132-1137.
- Lovern SB, Strickler JR, Klaper R. (2007). Behavioural and physiological changes in *Daphnia magna* when exposed to nanoparticle suspension (titanium dioxide, nano-C₆₀, and C₆₀H_xC₇₀H_x). Environ Sci Technol 41:4465-4470.
- Lux Research Inc. (2009). NewYork: Lux Research Inc. http://www.luxresearchinc.com Access date: 12/05/2009.
- Lyon DY, Adams LK, Falkner JC, Alvarez PJJ. (2006). Antibacterial activity of fullerene water suspensions: Effects of preparation method and particle size. Environ Sci Technol 40:4360–4366.
- Magrez A, Kasas S, Salicio V, Pasquier N, Seo JW, Celio M, Catsicas S, Schwaller B, Forró L. (2006). Cellular toxicity of carbon-based nanomaterials Nano Lett 6:1121–1125.
- Mayer A, Vadon M, Rinner B, Novak A, Wintersteiger R, Frohlich E. (2009). The role of nanoparticle size in hemocompatibility. Toxicology 256:139-147.
- Moger J, Johnston BD, Tyler CR. (2008). Imaging metal oxide nanoparticles in biological structures with CARS microscopy. Optics Express 16:3408-3419.
- Mouchet F, Landois P, Sarremejean E, Bernard G, Puech P, Pinelli E, Flahaut E, Gauthier L. (2008). Characterisation and *in vivo* ecotoxicity evaluation of double-wall carbon nanotubes in larvae of the amphibian *Xenopus laevis*. Aquat Toxicol 87:127-137.
- Mueller NC, Nowack N. (2008). Exposure modeling of engineered nanoparticles in the environment. Environ Sci Technol 42:4447-4453.
- Murray AR, Kisin E, Leonard SS, Young SH, Kommineni C, Kagan VE, Castranova V, Shvedova AA. (2009). Oxidative stress and inflammatory response in dermal toxicity of single-walled carbon nanotubes. Toxicology 257:161-171.
- Nanotechnology Knowledge Transfer Network. (2009). Nanotechnology Knowledge Transfer Network. (2009). The Nanotechnology KTN, Gateshead. https://ktn.innovateuk.org/web/nanoktn Access date: 12/05/2009.
- Navarro E, Piccapietra F, Wagner B, Marconi F, Kaegi R, Odzak N, Sigg L, Behra R. (2008). Toxicity of silver nanoparticles to *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii*. Environ Sci Technol 42:8959–8964.
- Oberdörster E. (2004). Manufactured nanomaterials (fullerenes, $C_{_{60}}$) induce oxidative stress in the brain of juvenile largemouth bass. Environ Health Perspect 112:1058–1062.
- Oberdörster E, Zhu S, Blickley TM, McClellan-Green P, Haasch ML. (2006). Ecotoxicology of carbon-based engineered nanoparticles: Effects of fullerene (C_{en}) on aquatic organisms. Carbon 44:1112-1120.
- Oberdörster G. (1996). Significance of particle parameters in the evaluation of exposure-dose-response relationships of inhaled particles. Inhal Toxicol 8:73-89.

- Oberdörster G. (2000). Toxicology of ultrafine particles: In vivo studies. Philos Trans R Soc Lond A Math Phys Eng Sci 358:2719–2740.
- Oberdörster G. (2001). Pulmonary effects of inhaled ultrafine particles. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 74:1–8.
- Oberdörster G, Oberdörster E, Oberdörster J. (2005). Nanotoxicology: An emerging discipline evolving from studies of ultrafine particles. Environ Health Perspect 113:823-839.
- Oberdörster G, Sharp Z, Atudorei V, Elder A, Gelein R, Kreyling W, Cox C. (2004). Translocation of inhaled ultrafine particles to the brain. Inhalation Toxicol 16:437-445.
- Oberdörster G, Sharp Z, Atudorei V, Elder A, Gelein R, Lunts A, Kreyling W, Cox C. (2002). Extrapulmonary translocation of ultrafine carbon particles following whole-body inhalation exposure of rats. Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health Part A 65:1531–1543.
- OECD. (2009). OECD Environment, Health and Safety Publications Series on the Safety of Manufactured Nanomaterials. Manufactured Nanomaterials: Roadmap for Activities During 2009 and 2010. Paris.
- Olmedo DG, Tasat DR, Guglielmotti MB, Cabrini RL. (2008). Biodistribution of titanium dioxide from biologic compartments. J Mater Sci Mater Med 19:3049-3056.
- Owen R, Handy R. (2007). Formulating the problems for environmental risk assessment of nanomaterials. Environ Sci Technol 41:5582-5588.
- Pan Y, Neuss S, Leifert A, Fischler M, Wen F, Simon U, Schmid G, Brandau W, Jahnen-Dechent W. (2007). Size-dependent cytotoxicity of gold nanoparticles. Small 3:1941–1949.
- Park E-J, Choi J, Park Y-K, Park K. (2008). Oxidative stress induced by cerium oxide nanoparticles in cultured BEAS-2B cells. Toxicology 245:90-100.
- Peters A, Wichmann H, Tuch T, Heinrich J, Heyder J. (1997). Respiratory effects are associated with the number of ultrafine particles. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 155:1376–1383.
- Phenrat T, Long TC, Lowry GV, Veronesi B. (2009). Partial oxidation ("aging") and surface modification decrease the toxicity of nanosized zerovalent iron. Environ Sci Technol 43:195–200.
- Poland CA, Duffin R, Kinloch I, Maynard A, Wallace WAH, Seaton A, Stone V, Brown S, Macnee W, Donaldson K. (2008). Carbon nanotubes introduced into the abdominal cavity ofbmice show asbestosblike pathogenicity in a pilot study. Nat Nanotechnol 3:423–428
- Powers KW, Palazuelos M, Moudgil BM, Roberts SM. (2007). Characterization of the size, shape and state of dispersion of nanoparticles for toxicological studies. Nanotoxicology 1:42-51.
- Renwick LC, Brown D, Clouter A, Donaldson K. (2004). Increased inflammation and altered macrophage chemotactic responses caused by two ultrafine particle types. Occup Environ Med 61:442-447.
- Sayes CM, Wahi R, Kurian PA, Liu YP, West JL, Ausman KD, Warheit DB, Colvin VL. (2006). Correlating nanoscale titania structure with toxicity: A cytotoxicity and inflammatory response study with human dermal fibroblasts and human lung epithelial cells. Toxicol Sci 92:174–185.
- Sayes MS, Fortner JD, Guo W, Lyon D, Boyd AM, Ausman KD, Tao YJ, Sitharaman B, Wilson LJ, Hughes JB, West JL, Colvin VL. (2004). The differential cytotoxicity of water-soluble fullerenes. Nano Lett 4:1881–1887.
- Schaller MF, Fan Y. (2009). River basins as groundwater exporters and importers: Implications for water cycle and climate modeling. J Geophys Res Atmos 114:D04103 (22 PP).
- Schmidt CW. (2009). Nanotechnology-related environmental, health and safety research: Examining the national strategy. Environ Health Perspect 117:A158-A161.
- Scown TM, Santos D, Johnston BD, Gaiser B, Baalousha M, Lead JR, Stone V, Fernandes T, Jepson M, van Aerle R, Tyler CR. (2009). Effects of aqueous exposure to silver nanoparticles of different sizes in rainbow trout. Toxicol Sci 115:521-534.
- Shinohara N, Matsumoto T, Gamo M, Miyauchi A, Endo S, Yonezawa Y, Nakanishi J. (2009). Is lipid peroxidation induced by the aqueous suspension of fullerene C₆₀ nanoparticles in the brains of *Cyprinus carpio*? Environ Sci Technol 43:948–953.
- Shwe TTW, Yamamoto S, Ahmed S, Kakeyama M, Kobayashi T, Fujimaki H. (2006). Brain cytokine and chemokine mRNA expression in mice induced by intranasal instillation with ultrafine carbon black. Toxicol Lett 163:153-160.
- Simon-Deckers A, Loo S, Mayne-L'hermite M, Herlin-Boime H, Menguy N, Reynaud C, Gouget B, Carriere M. (2009). Size-, composition- and shape-dependent toxicological impact of metal oxide nanoparticles and carbon nanotubes toward bacteria. Environ Sci Technol 43: 8423-8429.
- Singh S, Shi T, Hohr D, Martra G, Fubini B, Borm P, Schins R. (2004). Interleukin-8 expression by titanium dioxide in A549 cells: Effects of particle surface area and surface coating. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 197:137-375.

- Sioutas C, Delfino RJ, Singh M. (2005). Exposure assessment for atmospheric ultrafine particles (UFPs) and implications in epidemiologic research. Environ Health Perspect 113:947-955.
- Smith CJ, Shaw BJ, Handy RD. (2007). Toxicity of single walled carbon nanotubes on rainbow trout, (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*): Respiratory toxicity, organ pathologies, and other physiological effects. Aquat Toxicol 82:93–109.
- Soto KF, Carrasco A, Powell TG, Garza KM, Murr LE. (2005). Comparative in vitro cytotoxicity of some manufactureed nanoparticulate materials characterized by transmission electron microscopy. J Nanoparticle Res 7:145-169.
- Stoeger T, Reinhard C, Takenaka S, Schroeppel A, Karg E, Ritter B, Heyder J, Schulz H. (2006). Instillation of six different ultrafine carbon particles indicates a surface area threshold dose for acute lung inflammation in mice. Environ Health Perspect 114:328–333.
- Sugibayashi K, Todo H, Kimura E. (2008). Safety evaluation of titanium dioxide nanoparticles by their absorption and elimination profiles. J Toxicol Sci 33:293–298.
- Sun H, Zhang X, Niu Q, Chen Y, Crittenden JC. (2007). Enhanced accumulation of arsenate in carp in the presence of titanium dioxide nanoparticles. Water Air Soil Pollut 178:245–254.
- Sun H, Zhang X, Zhang Z, Chen Y, Crittenden JC. (2009). Influence of titanium dioxide nanoparticles on speciation and bioavailability of arsenite. Environ Pollut 157:1165–1170.
- Takagi A, Hirose A, Nishimura T, Fukumori N, Ogata A, Ohashi N, Kitajima S, Kanno J. (2008). Induction of mesothelioma in p53+/– mouse by intraperitoneal application of multi-wall carbon nanotube. J Toxicol Sci 33:105-116.
- Tamura K, Takashi N, Akasaka T, Roska ID, Uo M, Totsuka Y, Watari F. (2004). Effects of micro/nano particle size on cell function and morphology. Key Eng Mater 254-256:919-922.
- Technology Transfer Centre, Institute of Nanotechnology. (2007). Government funding, companies and applications in nanotechnology worldwide 2007. Technology Transfer Centre, Institute of Nanotechnology, Stirling, UK. http://www.nano.org.uk/reports.htm Access date 12/05/2009.
- Templeton RC, Ferguson PL, Washbum KM, Scrivens WA, Chandler GT. (2006). Life-cycle effects of single-walled carbon nanotubes (SWNTs) on an estuarine meiobenthic copepod. Environ Sci Technol 40:7387-7393.
- Thill A, Zeyons O, Spalla O, Chauvat F, Rose J, Auffan M, Flank AM. (2006). Cytotoxicity of CeO₂ nanoparticles for *Escherichia coli*. Physicochemical insight of the cytotoxicity mechanism. Environ Sci Technol 40:6151-6156.
- Tratnyek PG, Johnson RL. (2006). Nanotechnologies for environmental cleanup. Nanotoday 1:44–48.
- Tsuchiya T, Oguri I, Yamakoshi YN, Miyata N. (1996). Novel Harmful effects of [60]fullerene on mouse embryos in vitro and in vivo. FEBS Lett 393:139-145.
- Velzeboer I, Hendriks AJ, Ragas AMJ, van de Meent D. (2008). Aquatic ecotoxicity tests of some nanomaterials. Environ Toxicol Chem 27:1942-1947.
- Verran J, Sandoval G, Allen NS, Edge M, Stratton J. (2007). Variables affecting the antibacterial properties of nano and pigmentary titania particles in suspension. Dyes Pigments 73:298–304.
- Verwey EJW, Overbeek JTG. 1948. Theory of the Stability of Lyophobic Colloids. Amsterdam: Elsevier.
- Vevers WF, Jha AN. (2008). Genotoxic and cytotoxic potential of titanium dioxide (TiO₂) nanoparticles on fish cells in vitro. Ecotoxicology 17:410–420.
- Vileno B, Lekka M, Sienkiewicz A, Jeney S, Stoessel G, Lekki J, Forró L, Stachura Z. (2007). Stiffness alterations of single cells induced by UV in the presence of NanoTiO₂. Environ Sci Technol 41:5149-5153.
- Wamer WG, Yin J-J, Wei RR. (1997). Oxidative damage to nucleic acids photosensitized by titanium dioxide. Free Radic Biol Med 23:851-858.
- Wang X, Lu J, Xu M, Xing B. (2008a). Sorption of pyrene by regular and nanoscaled metal oxide particles: Influence of adsorbed organic matter. Environ Sci Technol 42:7267–7272.
- Wang Y, Li Y, Pennell KD. (2008b). Influence of electrolyte species and concentration on the aggregation and transport of fullerene nanoparticles in quartz sands. Environ Toxicol Chem 27:1860–1867.
- Warheit DB. (2008). How meaningful are the results of nanotoxicity studies in the absence of adequate material characterization? Toxicol Sci 101:183-185.
- Warheit DB, Laurence BR, Reed KL, Roach DH, Reynolds GAM, Webb TR. (2004). Comparative pulmonary toxicity assessment of single-wall carbon nanotubes in rats. Toxicol Sci 77:117-125.
- Warheit DB, Webb TR, Colvin VL, Reed KL, Sayes CM. (2007a). Pulmonary bioassay studies with nanoscale and fine-quartz particles in rats: Toxicity is not dependent upon particle size but on surface characteristics. Toxicol Sci 95:270–280.

670 T. M. Scown et al.

- Warheit DB, Webb TR, Reed KL, Frerichs S, Sayes CM. (2007b). Pulmonary toxicity study in rats with three forms of ultrafine TiO_2 particles: Differential responses related to surface properties. Toxicology 230:90–104.
- Warheit DB, Webb TR, Sayes CM, Colvin VL, Reed KL. (2006). Pulmonary instillation studies with nanoscale TiO_2 rods and dots in rats: Toxicity is not dependent upon particle size and surface area. Toxicol Sci 91:227-236.
- Wasado SC, Barber DS, Denslow ND, Powers KW, Palazuelos M, Stevens SM Jr, Moudgil BM, Roberts SM. (2008). Differential binding of serum proteins to nanoparticles. Int J Nanotechnol 5:92–95.
- Wick P, Manser P, Limbach LK, Dettlaff-Weglikowska U, Krumeich F, Roth S, Stark WJ, Bruinink A. (2007). The degree and kind of agglomeration affect carbon nanotube cytotoxicity. Toxicol Lett 168:121–131.
- Williams D, Amman M, Autrup H, Bridges J, Cassee F, Donaldson K, Fattal E, Janssen C., De Jong W, Jung T, Marty J-P, Rydzynski K. (2005). The appropriateness of existing methodologies to assess the potential risks associated with engineered and adventitious products of nanotechnologies. Report for the European Commission Health and Consumer Protection Directorate General by the Scientific Committee on Emerging and Newly Identified Health Risks. Brussels.
- Wittmaack K. (2007). In search of the most relevant parameter for quantifying lung inflammatory response to nanoparticle exposure: Particle number, surface area, or what? Environ Health Perspect 115:187-194.
- Wörle-Knirsch JM, Kern K, Schleh C, Adelhelm C, Feldmann C, Krug HF. (2007). Nanoparticulate vanadium oxide potentiated vanadium toxicity in human lung cells. Environ Sci Technol 41:331-336.
- Xia T, Kovochich M, Brant J, Hotze M, Sempf J, Oberley T, Sioutas C, Yeh JI, Wiesner MR, Nel AE. (2006). Comparison of the abilities of ambient and

manufactured nanoparticles to induce cellular toxicity according to an oxidative stress paradigm. Nano Lett 6:1794–1807.

- Yamamoto S, Shwe TTW, Ahmed S, Kobayashi T, Fujimaki H. (2006). Effect of ultrafine carbon black particles on lipoteichoic acid-induced early pulmonary inflammation in BALB/c mice. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 213:256–266.
- Yang K, Lin D, Xing B. (2009). Interactions of humic acid with nanosized inorganic oxides. Langmuir 25:3571-3576.
- Yang K, Xing B. (2009). Sorption of phenanthrene by humic acid-coated nanosized TiO₂ and ZnO. Environ Sci Technol 43:1845–1851.
- Yeo MK, Kang M. (2008). Effects of nanometer sized silver materials on biological toxicity during zebrafish embryogenesis. Bull Korean Chem Soc 29:1179-1184.
- Zhang L, Jiang Y, Ding Y, Povey M, York D. (2007a). Investigation into the antibacterial behaviour of suspensions of ZnO nanoparticles (ZnO nanofluids). J Nanoparticle Res 9:479–489.
- Zhang W-X. (2003). Nanoscale iron particles for environmental remediation: An overview. J Nanoparticle Res 5:323-332.
- Zhang X, Sun H, Zhang Z, Niu Q, Chen Y, Crittenden JC. (2007b). Enhanced bioaccumulation of cadmium in carp in the presence of titanium dioxide nanoparticles. Chemosphere 67:160–166.
- Zhu X, Zhu L, Duan Z, Qi R, Li Y, Lang Y. (2008). Comparative toxicity of several metal oxide nanoparticle aqueous suspensions to Zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) early developmental stage. J Environ Sci Health A Toxic Hazard Subst Environ Eng 43:278–284.
- Zhu Z, Zhu L, Li Y, Duan Z, Chen W, Alvarez PJJ. (2007). Developmental toxicity in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) embryos after exposure to manufactured nanomaterials: Buckminsterfullerene aggregates ($_{n}C_{60}$) and fullerol. Environ Toxicol Chem 26:976–979.